# IDENTIFYING THE TEXTUAL SOURCES OF *SHI JI*: REVIEWING PAST RESEARCH FOR A MORE ENCOMPASSING METHODOLOGY

# Trever McKay\*

### Abstract

While many aspects of *Shi ji* authorship are either unknown or speculative, the source texts of *Shi ji* and Sima Qian's use of them are viable yet underexplored paths to a deeper understanding of this monumental work. From the 1920s to the present, seven scholars from China, Japan, and Taiwan have attempted to ascertain the extent of Sima Qian's textual perusals and adaptations by compiling bibliographies of *Shi ji* source texts. This article compiles some of their results for comparison and analysis. From this, principles are highlighted for generating a more comprehensive methodology.

If there has been one fundamental issue that has continued to be a thorn in the side of *Shi ji* 史記 studies, it is that of authorship.<sup>1</sup> While Sima Tan 司馬談 (d. 110 B.C.E.) started the project, his untimely death meant that his son Sima Qian 司馬遷 (c. 145–c. 87 B.C.E.) inherited not only his official post but also his life's work. Beyond this basic knowledge, many unknowns and questions persist.

First, there is no clear demarcation between Sima Tan's efforts and those of his son. What was the degree of completion when the project was bequeathed to Sima Qian? What level of creative input did each have on its structure, scope, and content? Some have attempted to work

© The Society for the Study of Early China and Cambridge University Press 2018

<sup>\*</sup>Trever McKay, 余其濬, Brigham Young University—Idaho; email: mckaytr@byui.edu.

The author is very grateful for the invaluable corrections and suggestions proffered by William Nienhauser, Stephen Durrant, David Honey, and the two anonymous reviewers. It is one thing to read of the great carpenter's plumb-line (*dajiang zhi shengmo* 大匠之繩墨) in *Mencius*; it is quite another to experience it.

<sup>1.</sup> While the concept of "author" has undergone much scrutiny and analysis over the last several decades, it is used here simply to mean the compiler and producer of a text. For treatment on how the concept of author changed in ancient China from ancient "reticent scribe," to the philosophical master as anthology author in the Warring States, to authorship as the producer of an independent text in Eastern Han, see Christian Schwermann, "Composite Authorship in Western Zhōu Bronze Inscriptions: The Case of the Tianwang gui  $\mathcal{R}$  $\mathcal{R}$  Inscription," in That Wonderful Composite Called Author: Authorship in East Asian Literatures from the Beginnings to the Seventeenth Century, ed. Christian Schwermann and Raji C. Steineck (Leiden: Brill, 2014), 30–37.

through this issue by identifying the chapters that were composed by Sima Tan and those by Sima Qian using language analysis and the timing of the events recorded; however, this has largely been an effort in speculative scholarship, especially since both are identified by the appellation *Taishigong* 太史公 in the work, which effectively blends their voices into one.<sup>2</sup>

Next, the number of people involved is not known. Were Sima Tan and Sima Qian the only two people who worked on the project? It is generally assumed that this was a father–son endeavor, and the text itself seems to give no indication otherwise. Still, with their court position, it is not entirely impossible that there was additional collaboration. William Nienhauser has posited as much: "It seems quite possible that such assistants with access to documents and working for the *T'ai-shih ling* could also have been involved in the composition of the Ssu-mas' huge history."<sup>3</sup> Yet, it is not easy to decisively demonstrate this.

Also, it is uncertain how many knew of the project. *Shi ji* has long been hailed as a private endeavor (*sixiu* 私修), unlike the officially commissioned histories of later dynasties.<sup>4</sup> With such a massive undertaking that took years to complete, did no one else know of this project? The fact that Sima Qian said he deposited the original in an official repository while keeping a copy at his home (Zhang Dake's 張大可 interpretation) casts doubt on this idea.<sup>5</sup> Furthermore, it is possible that Emperor Wu 武帝 (r. 141–87 B.C.E.) may have known about the project before its completion. According to a passage in *Xijing zaji* 西京雜記:

作《景帝本紀》,極言其短及武帝之過,帝怒而削去之。後坐舉李陵, 陵降匈奴,下遷蠶室。有怨言,下獄死。

3. William Nienhauser, "A Note on a Textual Problem in the 'Shih chi' and Some Speculations Concerning the Compilation of the Hereditary Houses," *T'oung Pao* 89 (2003), 55.

4. Out of the twenty-four histories, most were either officially commissioned (especially starting with works written in the Tang) or began as private endeavors and later became officially sanctioned (such as Ban Gu's *Han shu*). For more on the origin and content of the twenty-four histories, see Endymion Wilkinson, *Chinese History: A New Manual* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Asia Center, 2012), 620–44.

<sup>2.</sup> Some of the more important studies on what Sima Tan composed include Gu Jiegang 顧頡剛, "Sima Tan zuo shi"司馬談作史, in *Shilin zashi chubian* 史林雜識初編 (Beijing: Zhonghua, 1963), 226–33 and Li Changzhi 李長之, *Sima Qian zhi renge yu fengge* 司馬遷之人格與風格 (Taipei: Liren, 1997), 149–56. Dorothee Schaab-Hanke has sought to give specific delineations between Sima Tan and Sima Qian for *Shi ji 27* ("Tian Guan shu" 天官書). See Dorothee Schaab-Hanke, "Sima Tan Anteil an Kapital 27 des *Shi ji*," in *Der Geschichtsschreiber als Exeget: Facetten der frühen chinesischen Historiographie* (Gossenberg: Ostasien, 2010), 211–22.

<sup>5.</sup> See Zhang Dake, Sima Qian pingzhuan 司馬遷評傳, in Shi ji yanjiu jicheng 史記研 究集成, vol. 1 (Beijing: Huawen, 2005), 332-33.

[Sima Qian] composed "The Annals of Emperor Jing," speaking much of his shortcomings and of Emperor Wu's mistakes. The Emperor was incensed and cut those parts out. Later [Sima Qian] was punished because of his support for Li Ling after Ling surrendered to the Xiongnu. Qian was sent to the Silkworm Chamber and castrated. [Later] he made resentful remarks. As a result, he was imprisoned and died there.<sup>6</sup>

From the above three aspects, it is clear that what we do know about the father–son effort to compose *Shi ji* is far less than what we need to know to fully understand the process. For the sake of expediency, most scholars simply cite Sima Qian as its author. Ban Biao 班彪 (C.E. 3–54) and his son Ban Gu's 班固 (C.E. 32–92) both did, with the latter's "Treatise on Literature" (*yiwen zhi* 藝文志) giving Sima Qian official authorship. This is perhaps the best that can be done with this authorial enigma, and it makes sense given the presumption that he had final editorial authority over the work.<sup>7</sup>

If we take Sima Qian's textual lead, however, the aforementioned aspects of authorship are perhaps not the most important. Rather, it is Sima Qian's interaction with texts available to him and the resultant compilation. This can be seen from his arrangement of *Shi ji* 130, which is both a biography of the Simas and a summary of *Shi ji*. This entire chapter is text-centric—from his scribal ancestors in Zhou, to his father's post as Director of Court Scribes (*Taishi ling* 太史令) and discourse on the six schools, to his father's dying wish to remember and make up for the textual loss by completing *Shi ji*,<sup>8</sup> to Sima Qian's becoming Director of Court Scribes and organizing (*chou* 紬) the texts in the court repositories,

<sup>6.</sup> Ge Hong 葛洪, Xijing zaji (Taipei: Taiwan shangwu, 1967), 6.3.

<sup>7.</sup> Martin Kern takes this need for expediency in naming Sima Qian as the sole author a step further to include potential subsequent interpolations to the text. See "The 'Masters' in the *Shiji*," *T'oung Pao* 101 (2105), 339–41.

<sup>8.</sup> Sima Tan told his son, "More than four hundred years have passed since the unicorn was captured, [during which] the feudal lords have conquered each other and historical records have been discarded. The Han dynasty has risen up in our generation, and the land within the oceans is united. As Grand Scribe, I have not made a record of the enlightened rulers, loyal officials, and those who died for their principles [over these four hundred years]. I fear that the historical records throughout the land will be forsaken. You must remember this!" (自獲麟以來四百有餘歲,而諸侯相兼,史記放絕。今漢興,海內一統,明主賢君忠臣死義之士,余為太史而弗論載,廢天下之史文,余甚懼焉,汝其念哉!) *Shi ji*, 130.3295. Of course, systematically organizing earlier history and recording the events of the Great Han 大漢 (as Sima Tan stated here) were not their only reason for composing *Shi ji*. The content of *Shi ji* also points to the Simas' critical assessment of Han emperors (and of Emperor Wu in particular), as well as to Sima Qian's groping with the aftermath of the Li Ling 李陵 affair, his desire to ideologically follow Confucius, etc. It is my view, however, that Sima Tan's dying wish cited here represent an early and perhaps initial stratum of purpose.

to his discussion of the *Annals* with Hu Sui, to his reasons for composing each chapter of *Shi ji*, to his summary of the *Shi ji* project and its results. Moreover, in looking specifically at Sima Qian's autobiographic narration, his life seems tailored to this textual endeavor. Under his father's tutelage he mastered ancient writing forms at the age of ten—a full ten years earlier than those who entered scribal service—and at twenty he spent several years traveling about the empire, gathering documents and oral histories. When he became the Director of Court Scribes two years or so after his father's death,<sup>9</sup> the post provided access to all of the documents in the outer court's imperial archives. Then, his unfortunate castration resulting from the Li Ling affair made possible his appointment as the Director of Palace Writers (*Zhongshu ling* 中書令), thus affording him access to records of the inner court.

Deng Junjie 鄧駿捷 claims the repositories in the two courts are actually "two systems," suggesting the possibility that the content of both might not be identical.<sup>10</sup> If this was the case, then a reinterpretation of the entire Li Ling affair may be in order, as it could be viewed as something of a blessing in disguise, making available material that was previously inaccessible (or even unknown) to him. At the very least, it afforded him an intimate look into the mind of Emperor Wu, as is reflected in *Shi ji* 28. Beyond that, it may have also provided him first-hand access to account books (*jishu* 計書) from across the empire. *Han shu* 漢書 commentator Ru Chun 如淳 records,

《漢儀》注:太史公,武帝置,位在丞相上。天下計書先上太史公,副 上丞相,序事如古春秋。

An annotation in *Hanyi* states: [The office of] Grand Scribe was set up by Emperor Wu and was above the post of chancellor [in power]. All account books from throughout the empire were to be first sent to the Grand Scribe, with a copy sent to the chancellor. Events were ordered just as in the ancient histories.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>9.</sup> Han practices in length of mourning seem to resemble those of the Warring States, with the standard three-year mourning period not being a full three years, but *into* the third year. That is to say, it was not normally thirty-six months long, only twenty-five months and sometimes twenty-seven months. See Miranda Brown, *The Politics of Mourning in Early China* (New York: SUNY Press, 2007), 15. A diagram from the Mawangdui texts (c. 163 B.C.E.) indicates twenty-five months. See Lai Guolong, "The Diagram of the Mourning System from Mawangdui," *Early China* 28 (2003), 85. Thus, it is reasonable to assume that Sima Qian's mourning extended only twenty-five months as well.

<sup>10.</sup> Deng Junjie, *Liu Xiang jiaoshu kaolun* 劉向校書考論 (Beijing: Renmin, 2012), 104. This echoes discussion by Liu Xin 劉歆 (d. 23) in his *Qilue* 七略. See *Han shu*, 30.1701.

<sup>11.</sup> Han shu, 62.2708.

Wu Changlian 吳昌廉 has argued that *taishigong* is clearly an error and concludes that the correct post to fit this statement is Director of Palace Writers, which was the highest in the inner court.<sup>12</sup> This access to court records, both inner and outer, was a critical element in the completion of *Shi ji*, since writings contained in the various repositories were the primary source material used in its compilation. Or as Sima Qian stated, with a degree of satisfaction, "Over [the last] one hundred years, all of the old writings and ancient happenings in the realm were collected [into the hands of] the Grand Scribe" (百年之閒,天下遺文古事靡不畢 集太史公).<sup>13</sup>

Given the text-centric nature of Sima Qian's autobiographical narrative and Shi ji 130 as a whole, perhaps the questions regarding authorship that should be asked are: What is the relationship between the editorial efforts of Sima Qian and the documents used as sources? How much of the materials available to him did he use? How did he use these materials? How much of Shi ji is his own writing? Bernhard Karlgren has looked at this last issue from the angle of archaic grammatical usages from Zhou-era texts. He analyzed chapters he denotes as "[Sima Qian's] independent chapters," comparing content from Zuo zhuan 左傳, Guo yu 國語, Zhanguo ce 戰國策, Lüshi chunqiu 呂 氏春秋, Xunzi 荀子, and the Analects cited by Sima Qian with chapters 7-12, 48-60, 88-116, 120-26, and 130. Karlgren found that Sima Qian wrote in the Han style in these later chapters, "deviat[ing] from the ancient patterns."<sup>14</sup> He implies that we can see more of Sima Qian's own style in these chapters that deal with Qin-Han happenings. However, "independent" is somewhat misleading, as it can only be understood to signify independent of these ancient sources, but not all sources altogether. In chapters 7 and 48, and part of chapter 8, for example, Sima Qian drew on the work Chu-Han chunqiu 楚漢春秋 in writing about the fall of the Qin and the establishment of the Han. Stephen Durrant has observed that "Sima Qian felt quite free to rework his source either by reference to other written or oral sources or his own creative imagination" and that "many of the fragments from Seasons of Chu and Han have much less 'literary polish' than their parallels in

https://doi.org/10.1017/eac.2018.10 Published online by Cambridge University Press

<sup>12.</sup> Wu Changlian, "Wei Hong 'Tianxia jishu xian shang Taishigong' shuo kaobian" 衛宏「天下計書先上太史公」說考辨, in *Xingda rentwen xuebao* 興大人文學報 32 (June 2002), 573-614.

<sup>13.</sup> *Shi ji*, 130.3319. Other sources, such as his travels and fieldwork, oral histories from his contemporaries and tribal elders, etc., provided important but ultimately supplementary information, especially in terms of volume.

<sup>14.</sup> See Bernhard Karlgren, "Sidelights on Si-ma Ts'ien's Language," Bulletin of the Museum of Far Eastern Antiquities 42 (1970), 306.

*Shi ji.*"<sup>15</sup> Still, the delineation between "source material" and "own writing" is still not clear.

Furthermore, *Taishigong yue* 太史公曰 comments found at the beginning or end of most chapters indicate a strong authorial voice; but what about the main text of each chapter?<sup>16</sup> To put it another way, is the voice within each chapter a strong author in command of the source materials, or an overwhelmed one struggling to rein in the unwieldy amount of textual data?<sup>17</sup> And why is there tension between Sima Qian's clear scholarly voice pushing for accuracy and what reads like his desire to paint certain figures in a particular light?<sup>18</sup> From these questions and issues, it is clear that *Shi ji* sources are still very much unexplored. Perhaps this is due to the difficulty of large-scale textual analysis. Yet, given advances in information technology and archeology, this aspect has never been more open to exploration. What is needed first is a bibliography of *Shi ji* source texts from which to pursue these various avenues of inquiry.

<sup>15.</sup> Stephen Durrant, "Ban Biao, Ban Gu and Their Five *Shi ji* Sources," in *Views from Within, Views from Beyond: Approaches to the Shi ji as an Early Work of Historiography*, ed. Hans van Ess, Olga Lomová, and Dorothee Schaab-Hanke (Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz, 2015), 239.

<sup>16.</sup> Despite a strong voice, Burton Watson has argued that there is no central theme to them; see *Ssu-ma Ch'ien, Grand Historian of China* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1958), 144. This apparent lack of a unified thought could be due to the nature of the remarks. As Zhang Dake has pointed out, those found in the tables, treatises, and collective biographies tend to be prefaces that discuss broad issues linking the past with the present. Those found in the annals, hereditary houses, and remaining biographies tend to be praise–blame remarks at the end of the chapters with strong emotive underpinnings; Zhang Dake, *Shi ji lunzan jishi* 史記論贊輯釋 (Xi'an: Shaanxi renmin, 1986), 3.

<sup>17.</sup> Regarding the rather widespread idea that Sima Qian was unable to control the text, see Edouard Chavannes, *Les Mémoires historiques de Se-ma Ts'ien* (Paris: Librairie d'Amérique et d'Orient, 1967–69), vol. 1, ccxxiii; Stephen Durrant, *The Cloudy Mirror: Tension and Conflict in the Writings of Sima Qian* (Albany: SUNY Press, 1995), 129; and Grant Hardy, *Worlds of Bronze and Bamboo: Sima Qian's Conquest of History* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1999), 64–65. This idea stems from the "Biography of Qu Yuan" (*Shi ji* 84) and other similar chapters where we see an awkward integration of various and, at times, contradictory sources, showing a lack of editorial finesse. For a list of such chapters, see Liu Shengliang 劉生良, "*Shi ji* tong yipian zhong youguan maodun jishu tongshi" 《史記》同一篇中有關矛盾記述通釋, *Journal of Southeast University (Philosophy and Social Science Edition)* 2002.5, 115–17. For a detailed analysis of a single chapter, see William Nienhauser, "Tales of the Chancellor(s): The Grand Scribe's Unfinished Business," *Chinese Literature: Essays, Articles, Reviews* 25 (2003), 99–117.

<sup>18.</sup> See, for example, Durrant, *The Cloudy Mirror*, 130–43, which discusses Sima Qian's crafting of Liu Bang's and Xiang Yu's 項羽 images as the future Son of Heaven and the frustrated king, respectively.

### Bibliographic Studies on Shi ji

After *Shi ji* was completed and began circulating, a succession of scholars started composing additional biographies based on earlier histories, past happenings, and different accounts. The motivation was to make up for the gap of unrecorded history that had transpired since Sima Qian's demise and to correct errors perceived in *Shi ji*. One of the most prolific of these scholars was Ban Biao. *Hou Han shu* 後漢書 records,

彪既才高而好述作,遂專心史籍之閒。武帝時,司馬遷著《史記》,自 太初以後,闕而不錄,後好事者頗或綴集時事,然多鄙俗,不足以踵繼 其書。彪乃繼采前史遺事,傍貫異聞,作後傳數十篇,因斟酌前史而譏 正得失。

Biao was both highly talented and fond of writing. After [leaving his post] he focused on historical works. During the reign of Emperor Wu, Sima Qian composed *Shi ji*; however, nothing was recorded from the *taichu* period onward. Later, officious persons expended some effort gathering together current happenings, yet most of these were amateurish [in writing] and quite inadequate as a continuation of Sima Qian's work. Because of this, Biao continued collecting previous histories and happenings of the past. To these he added other interesting tales and composed scores of biographies, thereby assessing the past histories and critiquing and correcting their merits and faults.<sup>19</sup>

While this endeavor ostensibly led to him later composing *Han shu*, at this point his study and writings were focused on past histories, their merits, and their faults.<sup>20</sup> In a piece entitled "Lue lun" 略論, which could have been a preface to the biographies, he begins with the court scribes of Three Dynasties and the court histories of the vassal states of Zhou, and systematically weaves through the main historical records still extant from the different eras of ancient China, ending with Sima Qian's *Shi ji*. Of the latter he summarizes,

太史令司馬遷採《左氏》、《國語》,刪《世本》、《戰國策》,據 楚、漢列國時事,上自黃帝,下訖獲麟……遷之所記,從漢元至武則 已絕,其功也。……務欲以多聞廣載為功。

<sup>19.</sup> Hou Han shu 後漢書, 40a.1324.

<sup>20.</sup> This also provides a satisfactory explanation as to why *Han shu* contains material that precedes the Han. For a discussion on pre-Han content in *Han shu*, see Chae-u Pak 朴宰雨, "*Shi ji," "Han shu" bijiao yanjiu* 《史記》《漢書》比較研究 (Beijing: Zhong-guo wenxue, 1994), 167–68.

The Director of the Court Scribes Sima Qian selected from *Zuoshi* and *Guo yu*, pared down *Shiben* and *Zhanguo ce*, and relied on happenings in the various states in the Chu and Han period. His record goes back to the Yellow Emperor and down through the capture of the unicorn. ... Of that which Qian recorded, his merit lies in the period from the beginning of Han up to [Emperor] Wu, where it breaks off. ... He strove to achieve merit through its breadth of knowledge and extensive recordings.<sup>21</sup>

Although Zuoshi chunqiu and the other works mentioned by Ban Biao were Sima Qian's principle sources for pre-Qin happenings, Shi ji contains citations from many more sources than these five books.<sup>22</sup> Furthermore, Ban Biao clearly states that Shi ji contains "extensive recordings," yet for centuries scholars seem to have been content to leave the list of Sima Qian's citations largely as the few books of history Ban Biao enumerated. The only other sources commonly added are the Five Classics and perhaps one or two other works—despite Sima Qian's citing many other works by name. This thought has even persisted into Western Shi ji studies.<sup>23</sup> Nevertheless, it would be injudicious to assume that Sima Qian wrote the Qin–Han sections—or any section—without the aid of much textual material.

In the last century, however, seven scholars have pushed beyond these few works to compile more comprehensive bibliographies to ascertain the extent of Sima Qian's textual perusals and gleanings.<sup>24</sup> Table 1 shows the total works identified by each scholar.

23. See Burton Watson, trans., *Records of the Grand Historian: Han Dynasty I* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1993), xvi.

<sup>21.</sup> Hou Han shu, 40a.1325.

<sup>22.</sup> For a discussion on these five works as sources, see Stephen Durrant, "Ban Biao, Ban Gu and Their Five *Shi ji* Sources," 217–41. Modern scholars most commonly refer to *Zuo zhuan*, whereas Sima Qian used the title *Zuoshi chunqiu* 左氏春秋. Since there is still scholarly debate on whether these are the same work or not, and because of the fluidity of textual content and titles in the Han, it is preferable to use Sima Qian's wording in referring to this work as a source text for *Shi ji*. For arguments on how *Zuoshi chunqiu* may be the predecessor of *Zuo zhuan*, see Barry B. Blakeley "'On the Authenticity and Nature of the *Zuo Zhuan*' Revisited," *Early China* 29 (2004), 219. For arguments on how they may be the same work with different titles, see Zhao Boxiong 趙伯雄, *Chunqiu xue shi* 春秋學史 (Jinan: Shandong, 2004), 19–25. For an in-depth treatment on the formation of *Zuo zhuan* and related complexities, see Stephen Durrant, Wai-yee Li, David Schaberg, trans., *Zuo Tradition*, vol. 1 (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2016), xxxviii–lix.

<sup>24.</sup> Japanese scholar Tomio Hara's 原富男 Ho Shiki geibunshi 補史記藝文志 (Tokyo: Shunjūsha, 1980) might, at first glance, seem like it should be included in this list since he enumerates many of the works seen in Sima Qian's time and before. However, his fundamental approach is to list identifiable texts and their availability in different eras (namely, pre-Confucius, Confucius and his disciples, the Warring States, Qin, pre-Sima Qian Han, and Han during Sima Qian's life). In this sense, it covers the same period as the narrative in Shi ji but shows historical usage and development of texts in various footnote continued on next page

		0 1	5	
Scholar	r	Works Listed	Other <sup>25</sup>	Total
Luo Ge	enze 羅根澤 <sup>26</sup>	34	1	35
Takiga	wa Kametarō瀧川龜太郎27	78	0	78
Lu Nar	nqiao 盧南喬 <sup>28</sup>	82	0	82
Jin Deji	ian 金德建 <sup>29</sup>	85	8	93
Lai Miı	ngde 賴明德 <sup>30</sup>	101	0	101
Zheng	Zhihong 鄭之洪 <sup>31</sup>	104	3	107
Zhang	Dake <sup>32</sup>	106	0	106

Table 1 Total number of works in each bibliography

25. The "Other" category includes works listed in the annotations of their bibliographies but not in the main list.

26. Luo Genze, "Cong *Shi ji* benshu kao *Shi ji* benyuan" 從史記本書考史記本原, in *Shi ji lunwen ji* 史記論文集, ed. Chen Xinxiong 陳新雄 and Yu Dacheng 于大成 (Taipei: Xinan, 1978), 40–53. Originally published in *Guoli Beiping tushuguan guankan* 國立北平 圖書館館刊, 4.2 (March–April 1930). Luo's article states that his list contains thirty-three works, but this is highly problematic for several reasons. First, based on his marker *yue* 曰, the total is actually thirty-four. Second, he lists the *Six Arts* (*liuyi* 六藝) as a single category instead of six separate works; then, he lists two works that were mentioned by Chu Shaosun 褚少孫 (fl. 49–7 B.C.E.), as well as a portrait of Marquis Liu 劉侯, all of which should not be included. Finally, he lists a work called *huo yan* 或言, which should be moved from the book list to the orally transmitted list. Accordingly, the total in Table 1 (35) reflects the actual number of works listed, not his stated total.

27. Takigawa Kametarō, Shiki kaichū kōshō 史記會注考證 (Tokyo: Tōhō Bunka Gakuin Tōkyō Kenkyōjo, 1932–34; rpt. Taipei: Wanjuanlou, 2004), "Shiki sōron" 史記總 論, 50–63.

28. Lu Nanqiao, "Lun Sima Qian ji qi lishi bianzuanxue" 論司馬遷及其歷史編纂學, Wenshizhe 文史哲 1955.11; later included in Wenshizhe zazhi bianji weiyuanhui 文史哲 雜誌編輯委員會, ed., Sima Qian yu Shi ji 司馬遷與史記 (Beijing: Zhonghua, 1958), 104-8.

29. Jin Dejian, Sima Qian suo jian shu kao 司馬遷所見書考 (Shanghai: Shanghai renmin, 1963), 3-22.

30. Lai Mingde, Sima Qian zhi xueshu sixiang 司馬遷之學術思想, rev. ed. (Taipei: Hongshi, 1983), 23-48.

31. Zheng Zhihong, Shi ji wenxian yanjiu 史記文獻研究 (Chengdu: Bashu shushe, 1997), 157-70.

32. Zhang Dake, et al., *Shi ji wenxian yu bianzuanxue yanjiu* 史記文獻與編纂學研究, in *Shi ji yanjiu jicheng* 史記研究集成 (Beijing: Huawen, 2005), vol. 11, 419–26. One unique aspect of the series *Shi ji yanjiu jicheng* is that some volumes are actually a combination of several previously published books or monographs. Thus, multiple authors listed for the same volume is a common occurrence. This proves to be quite challenging for readers to determine which section of a volume was written by which author. For example, in *Shi ji wenxian yu bianzuanxue yanjiu*, the title page states that it was authored by "Zhang Dake, Zhao Shengqun, et al." (張大可、趙生群等著). However, *footnote continued on next page* 

periods. It is not tied to source texts of *Shi ji* like the other studies reviewed below. For this reason, it is not examined in this paper.

While it is difficult to ascertain to what extent later bibliographic lists relied on earlier ones, it is clear that the lists grew in length with each iteration. What Table 1 does not show is that some works listed by Luo are not listed by Takigawa, some identified by Takigawa are not found on subsequent bibliographies, and so on. In fact, if a master list is generated, the total jumps to 142. A reason for this is the different criteria used to determine what works should be included, such as works that were quoted in Shi ji, works mentioned by Sima Qian but not quoted, or works mentioned in sources that he quoted. For example, in Li Si's memorial to Qin Shihuang advocating for banning certain books, he states that certain books should not be banned, namely, "books on medicine, divination, and horticulture" (醫藥卜筮種樹之書).33 Jin, Lai, and Zheng listed these as a source for *Shi ji*; the others did not. Also, there is a large number of variant readings of the text, which stems from the fact that Sima Qian did not have a systematic way of citing the sources from which he culled. Some he merely mentioned by title<sup>34</sup> or only listed the names of a few chapters or pieces,35 others he mentioned the title and cited passages,<sup>36</sup> while yet others had passages copied (verbatim or in paraphrase) with no mention made of its source.<sup>37</sup> What's more,

careful comparison reveals that the section titled "Zai yu *Shi ji* zhong de Sima Qian suo jian shu" (載於《史記》中的司馬遷所見書) was based on research by Zheng Zhihong, with minor revisions and updates. Zhang Dake is listed in the present study as the compiler of the list since he is the principle editor of that volume.

<sup>33.</sup> Shi ji, 6.255, 87.2546.

<sup>34.</sup> For example, in *Shi ji* 67, Sima Qian writes about Zeng Shen 曾參 that "Confucius believed [he] could master the Way of Filial Piety and thus taught him. [Zeng] wrote *The Classic of Filial Piety*. [He] died in Lu" (孔子以為能通孝道,故授之業。作《 孝經》。死於魯) (2205).

<sup>35.</sup> In Han Fei's 韓非 biography, Sima Qian weaves the titles of five of Han Fei's works ("Gufen" 孤憤, "Wudu" 五蠹, "Nei-wai chu" 內外儲, "Shuilin" 說林, and "Shuinan" 說難) into the biographical narrative, capping it with his formulaic "more than 100,000 words" (十餘萬言) to account for Han Fei's other writings. However, "Shuinan" is the only chapter that Sima Qian quotes. See *Shi ji*, 63.2147.

<sup>36.</sup> In *Shi ji* 74 Sima Qian writes, "The Grand Scribe remarked, 'When reading Mencius' writings, each time when I get to the point when King Hui of Liang asked, 'How can you benefit my kingdom?' I have never not set aside the book and sighed" (太史公 曰:「余讀孟子書,至梁惠王問『何以利吾國』,未嘗不廢書而歎也。」). Later Sima Qian states Mencius "wrote *Mencius* in seven *pian*" (作《孟子》七篇). See *Shi ji*, 74:2343.

<sup>37.</sup> Perhaps the readiest example for this is *Zuoshi chunqiu*, which Sima Qian cites throughout the chapters on the Zhou dynasty. He only mentions it once by title in *Shi ji* 14, but in a narrative voice and not related to any citations (509–10). For an in-depth study on Sima Qian's citations of the *Zuoshi chunqiu* see Gu Lisan 顧立三, *Sima Qian zhuanxie Shi ji caiyong Zuo zhuan de yanjiu* 司馬遷撰寫《史記》採用《左傳》的研究 (Taipei: Zhengzhong shuju, 1980).

sometimes he even merged different sources, imbuing the passages with a different meaning.<sup>38</sup> All seemed to depend on the flow of the text. Because of this, many citations from other sources are not indicated clearly.<sup>39</sup>

Furthermore, a general lack of fixed titles during Western Han, as well as many now-lost texts cited in the "Treatise on Literature" in Han shu, make it difficult at times to identify if a text is being cited, and if so what its title is-even in instances where the author or nature of a text may have been mentioned. This occasionally allows for more than one possible reading for a passage. As a result, all seven scholars have at least one unique listing. For example, Luo includes a work entitled Shijia yan 世家言 (Sayings of the Hereditary Houses); Takigawa lists Liehou gong ji 列侯功籍 (A Registry of Merits by Feudal Lords); Lu records Zhongshi wude zhi yun 終始五德之運 (Succession of the Five Elements); Jin Dejian lists Jian lun 劍論 (On Swords);40 Lai Mingde argues that sections from the "Biography of Bo Yi" 伯夷列傳 come from a work call Bo Yi Shu Qi zhuan 伯夷叔齊傳 (The Biographies of Bo Yi and Shu Qi); Zheng Zhihong asserts that The Classic on Music 樂經 is still extant today (Zhang changes this to being lost); and Zhang lists the work Lizi 李子 (Master Li). The various, unique works listed in the bibliographies illustrate how contrasting their different readings of Shi ji are.

Differing scopes and variant readings are not uncommon issues in scholarship on ancient Chinese texts. However, within this range of "standard deviation" is room for increased accuracy. Although a comprehensive analysis of these biographical lists is beyond the scope of this present study, eleven source materials are listed below to highlight three principles that would lead to a more exhaustive and historically accurate bibliography of *Shi ji* sources. These principles are 1) listing actual "chapters" quoted and not book titles when dealing with sources found

<sup>38.</sup> For example, William Nienhauser has a study on the "Hereditary House of Jin" 晉世家, which demonstrates that Sima Qian, in a desire to bring together various discrepancies in the three commentaries on the *Annals*, ends up producing, in parts, a narrative that contains ambiguities and leaps of logic. See William Nienhauser, "For Want of a Hand: A Note on the 'Hereditary House of Jin' and Sima Qian's 'Chunqiu.'" *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 127.3 (2007), 229–47.

<sup>39.</sup> With regard to Sima Qian's uneven treatment of authorship, written works, and clear citations as it pertains to the philosophic masters from the Warring States, see Kern, "The 'Masters' in the *Shiji*," 335–62.

<sup>40.</sup> Jin had not yet discovered this work when his book *Sima Qian suo jian shu kao* was published. He later published a short addendum entitled "Taishigong zixu zhong 'Jian lun' shi" 太史公自序中「劍論」釋 to correct his self-titled "oversight." See *Shilin* 史林 1 (1986), 85. This addendum shows both Jin's conscious insouciance with nonbook materials and the need for a more careful combing of *Shi ji* for source texts.

in books from the received corpus that were not compiled until after Sima Qian's time, 2) using unearthed texts to resolve contested interpretations and misreadings, and 3) including shorter, overlooked works which play an integral role in the composition of individual chapters. Two or three examples will be given for each principle. For each work discussed, a table is given showing which scholars included the work in their bibliographic lists and what title they gave it.

### Works Formed after Sima Qian's Time

Texts were in a relatively high state of fluidity between the Qin and Eastern Han. This is due, in part, to the severe textual loss experienced during the Qin dynasty and its overthrow, and then the textual revival that occurred in Western Han. In addition, the widespread adoption of the clerical script over the official lesser seal script of the Qin meant a rewriting of old texts was necessary.<sup>41</sup> Due to these and other facets, many works had not yet been compiled into book form as they were known in later dynasties and even today.<sup>42</sup> In fact, it was not until late Western Han that bibliography, or the study and classification of books, became a formal pursuit of scholars. It was also around this time that paper saw its initial use.<sup>43</sup> These two factors contributed to books subsequently adopting a relatively stable and more condensed form during circulation.

For scholars from the Tang to the present, titles in the received corpus are most readily identifiable. However, since the purpose of these *Shi ji* source lists was to compile all known books/materials cited in *Shi ji*, listing titles that were not formed until later (while convenient and familiar) imbues them with anachronistic hues. One way to circumvent

<sup>41.</sup> See Jerry Norman, *Chinese* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1988), 65. Lines of transition may not be as clear-cut, however, as traditional views have held. See Imre Galambos, "The Myth of the Qin Unification of Writing in Han Sources," *Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae* 57.2 (2004), 181–203. For an example of textual rewriting, see the account of Kong Anguo 孔安國 reworking the *Guwen Shang shu* 古文尚書 (*Shi ji*, 121.3125).

<sup>42.</sup> Yu Jiaxi 余嘉錫 has outlined the high degree of fluidity the titles of many works experienced from Western Han into the Six Dynasties. He identifies two reasons for this, namely many works were not named by their authors and versions of the same work often had a differing number of chapters due to repeated editing. See Li Ling 李 零, Jianbo gushu yu xueshu yuanliu 簡帛古書與學術源流, rev. ed. (Beijing: Shenghuo, dushu, xinzhi Sanlian shudian, 2008), 235–36.

<sup>43.</sup> In 1990, hemp paper fragments were discovered in tombs at Dun Huang 敦煌 in Gansu 甘肅. See Han Fei 韓飛, "Cong zhi de yiban xingneng kan Dunhuang Xuanquanzhi yizhi chutu de mazhi" 從紙的一般性能看敦煌懸泉置遺址出土的麻紙, in *Sichou zhi lu* 絲綢之路 (4.2011), 29–31.

	Chunqiu fanlu
Luo	×
Takigawa	X
Lu	Dong Zhongshu Chunqiu yi 董仲舒春秋義
Jin	×
Lai	Chunqiu fanlu & Chunqiu zaiyi ji春秋繁露、春秋災異記
Zheng	Chunqiu fanlu
Zhang	Chunqiu fanlu

Table 2 Listings for *Chunqiu fanlu* in each bibliography

this is to list the single texts that Sima Qian cites, then annotate each piece's current location in the received corpus. The works *Chunqiu fanlu* 春秋繁露 (Luxuriant Gems of the Spring and Autumn) ascribed to Dong Zhongshu 董仲舒 (179–104 B.C.E.) and *Da Dai liji* 大戴禮記 (The Book of Rites by Dai the Elder) ascribed to Dai De 戴德 (fl. 43–33 B.C.E.) are cited here to illustrate this approach.

# Chunqiu fanlu

*Chunqiu fanlu* is a much-neglected work in Han studies, largely due to the belief that it was a forgery by, or at the very least the work of, Wang Su  $\pm \vec{m}$  (195–256) and his disciples. Despite this, Lai, Zheng, and Zhang listed *Chunqiu fanlu* as having been seen by Sima Qian. Lu listed instead an invented title based on Sima Qian's wording (see Table 2 above). Their various reasons for listing the work are surprisingly weak, however, which perhaps underscores the complexity of the text.

To understand their arguments, and to see how nuanced this issue is, a look at Sima Qian's discussion of Dong Zhongshu in *Shi ji* is in order. He does so in three main places. In *Shi ji* 14 he writes,

上大夫董仲舒推《春秋》義,頗著文焉。

Senior Counselor Dong Zhongshu expounded on the meaning of the *Annals* and **in great measure wrote on it.**<sup>44</sup>

In Shi ji 121, Sima Qian writes in his biography on Dong Zhongshu,

今上即位,為江都相。以春秋災異之變推陰陽所以錯行 … … 行之一 國,未嘗不得所欲。中廢為中大夫,居舍,著災異之記。…… 終不治 產業,以修學著書為事。故漢興至于五世之閒,唯董仲舒名為明於《春 秋》,其傳公羊氏也。

44. Shi ji, 14.510.

After the present emperor assumed the throne, he appointed Dong Zhongshu to be the administrator to Jiangdu. By consulting ominous changes such as natural disasters and strange events recorded in the *Annals*, Zhongshu deduced the causes of disorderly interactions between *yin* and *yang* ... When he carried out these techniques in this single state, he never failed to obtain the desired results. In the midst of his tenure as administrator to Jiangdu, he was dismissed from his post and appointed as a palace counselor. Residing at home, Zhongshu wrote records on disasters and anomalies ... [When Zhongshu retired from his post and returned home to live,] he did not pay attention to [enhancing] his family's livelihood but instead occupied his time studying and writing books for the rest of his life. Thus from the time the Han arose to the reign of the fifth ruler, only Dong Zhongshu gained a reputation for elucidating the *Annals*; he taught [based on] the interpretations of Master Gongyang.<sup>45</sup>

Then in *Shi ji* 130, Sima Qian records a rather lengthy discourse he had with Senior Counselor Hu Sui 壺遂, in which Sima Qian refers to teachings from a Dong-sheng 董生, or Master Dong. Given these teachings are on Confucius' relationship to the *Annals*, the nature of the *Annals*, its position in the Six Classics, and its political application, it is generally accepted that Master Dong is indeed Dong Zhongshu.

These three passages combined provide a general framework for understanding Sima Qian's portrayal of Dong Zhongshu, namely that he was dedicated to in-depth research on the *Annals* and for a time explored yin-yang principles and natural disasters. More importantly, they show he wrote extensively on these topics, that these writings were available during Sima Qian's time, and that Sima Qian had read and was familiar with Dong's writings and teachings.

With the above passages as background, the rationale of each scholar's listing will be better understood. First, based on the section from *Shi ji* 121, Lai listed *Chunqiu zaiyi ji*. While this is likely not the title, listing it as thus is tenable, especially given Sima Qian's added anecdote of Dong being subject to Zhufu Yan's 主父偃 machinations and inadvertently denounced by his own disciple Lü Bushu 呂步舒.<sup>46</sup> Lai also cites two

<sup>45.</sup> *Shi ji*, 121.3127–28. Translation from Sarah Queen and John Major, *Luxuriant Gems of the Spring and Autumn* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2015), 617–18, with minor amendments.

<sup>46.</sup> According to Dong Zhongshu's biography, Zhufu Yan took Dong's manuscript on disasters and anomalies and submitted it to the emperor, who called for scholars to review the content. Since the content would certainly contain implications of wrongdoing of officials and others at court as a way to explain the disasters, no scholar would be eager to support it. Dong's disciple Lü Bushu happened to be among those footnote continued on next page

works by Dong listed in Ban Gu's "Treatise on Literature" as a basis for doing so and seemingly for listing *Chunqiu fanlu*:

〈漢志〉六藝略著錄有「公羊董仲舒治獄十六篇」,諸子略著錄有「董 仲舒百二十三篇」,書名和《史記》所敘的「災異之記」不同,它是否 即是今存的「春秋繁露」十七卷,尚無堅強的證據可以證明。

The Six Arts category in the *Han shu* treatise records "*Gongyang Dong Zhongshu zhiyu* in sixteen *pian*" and the Philosophical Masters category lists "*Dong Zhongshu* in 123 *pian*"; the names of these titles are different than *Zaiyi zhi ji* mentioned in *Shi ji*. There is still no firm proof to substantiate whether or not it is indeed the received *Chunqiu fanlu* in seventeen *juan*.<sup>47</sup>

That is to say, Lai lists *Chunqiu fanlu* not because he thinks Sima Qian saw the work but because he holds there is no way to demonstrate that *Chunqiu zaiyi ji* and *Chunqiu fanlu* are not the same text.<sup>48</sup> Thus, he lists the work more out of uncertainty than based on proof from *Shi ji*.

Zheng cites the passage from *Shi ji* 14 as the basis for listing *Chunqiu fanlu* and then includes this gloss in *Suoyin* 索隱 as proof Sima Qian saw *Chunqiu fanlu*: "That is, he wrote *Chunqiu fanlu*" (作《春秋繁露》 是[也]).<sup>49</sup> The problem is that *Suoyin* was composed in the Tang dynasty, much later than Wang Su's time. Therefore, Sima Zhen's 司馬貞 (679–732) claim holds little weight as supporting evidence.

Zhang bases his judgment on a line from *Shi ji* 130, wherein Sima Qian records Dong citing Confucius' reason for compiling the *Annals*: "Confucius said, 'My desiring to record it through empty theories would not be as profound and pronounced as viewing it through actual events."" (子曰:我欲載之空言,不如見之行事深切著明也).50 This is the first time

summoned. Not knowing the work was his master's, he also condemned it as idiotic (*xiayu* 下愚). Dong was sentenced to death but soon after had his sentence commuted. See Nienhauser, *The Grand Scribe's Records*, vol. 10, 300–301.

<sup>47.</sup> Lai, Sima Qian, 29.

<sup>48.</sup> Natural disasters, anomalies, omens, etc. are not the focus of *Chunqiu fanlu*; however, due to their presence in the *Annals*, a select number of chapters in *Chunqiu fanlu* discuss them, namely 6.1, 10, 15, 16, 30.2, and 34.1. Whether these are the same as the records of anomalies mentioned by Sima Qian is difficult to ascertain. Queen and Major point to the formulaic expressions in 30.2 and their corresponding verbiage in a memorial by Dong Zhongshu recorded in *Han shu*, 56, as proof that this passage is Dong's original. *Luxuriant Gems*, 306. So, it is possible that some passages may be Dong's original writings. However, it is unlikely that *Chunqiu fanlu* contains Dong's writings on the disasters in their entirety or even in a sizable portion.

<sup>49.</sup> *Shi ji*, 14.511. I have added the character *ye* 也 because the *shi ye* 是也 construct is frequently used throughout *Suoyin* but seems to have become corrupted here.

<sup>50.</sup> *Shi ji*, 130.3297.

one of the scholars linked the *Shi ji* text with an actual passage from the received *Chunqiu fanlu*. The "Yuxu" 俞序 chapter of *Chunqiu fanlu* cites Confucius as saying, "I rely on past events and apply my kingly mind to them because I consider that explaining things with abstract theories is not as good as the breadth and depth of past events for parsing and illuminating things."<sup>51</sup> However, citing this passage is untenable for at least one, possibly two reasons. First, the parallel passage is a quotation of something that Confucius said, not Dong Zhongshu. Thus, there is no rationale for saying that this proves Sima Qian read the materials in our received *Chunqiu fanlu*. Second, according to Sarah Queen and John Major, "Yuxu" is actually a postface to a collection of Dong's writings put together by a "Mr. Yu" (俞先生),<sup>52</sup> meaning Mr. Yu would more than likely have lived after Sima Qian and would have had to cull this quotation from somewhere, which could then include *Shi ji* as a possibility.

Like Zheng, Lu cites *Shi ji* 14 and although he links *Dong Zhongshu* in 123 *pian* listed in *Han shu* with *Chunqiu fanlu*, he calls the work *Dong Zhongshu Chunqiu yi*, converting Sima Qian's wording into a title. This highlights the crux of the matter. In *Shi ji* 14, Sima Qian mentions Dong's writings on the *Annals*, but not by title. In *Shi ji* 121, he discusses Dong's writings on disasters and portents, but again not by title. Whereas in Ban Gu's "Treatise on Literature," he lists a title *Dong Zhongshu* but gives no hint as to the content besides classifying the work under Confucian writers; he also lists *Gongyang Dong Zhongshu zhiyu* in the *Chunqiu* category but never lists a collection of Dong's writings on anomalies and disasters. Thus we have two genres of writing mentioned in *Shi ji* and two titles mentioned in the "Treatise on Literature" in *Han shu*, but they cannot be lined up. Thus, scholars are left either citing *Chunqiu fanlu* or inventing titles based on Sima Qian's wording in *Shi ji*.

It seems very unlikely, however, that our received *Chunqiu fanlu* existed at the time of Sima Qian. Not only is it not mentioned in *Shi ji* or *Han shu*, but according to Queen and Major, the title did not appear in texts until the Southern Liang 南梁 dynasty (502–557), some six hundred years after Dong's death.<sup>53</sup> It might be possible to push that date earlier, as the title also appears in *Xijing zaji*, which is commonly attributed to

<sup>51.</sup> Queen and Major, Luxuriant Gems, 182.

<sup>52.</sup> Queen and Major, *Luxuriant Gems*, 22, 27.

<sup>53. &</sup>quot;The earliest reference to a book titled *Chunqiu fanlu* is found in *Qi Lu* (*Seven Records*) attributed to Yuan Xiaoxu (479–516)"; Queen and Major, *Luxuriant Gems*, 1n1; see also Sarah Queen, *From Chronicle to Canon: The Hermeneutics of the Spring and Autumn, according to Tung Chung-shu* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996), 13n4; 39. Gary Arbuckle also agrees with this dating. See "Restoring Dong Zhongshu: An Experiment in Historical and Philosophical Reconstruction," Ph.D. dissertation (University of British Columbia, 1991), 316–17.

Ge Hong 葛洪 (283–343), but this is still much later than Western Han.<sup>54</sup> Furthermore, *Chunqiu fanlu* is riddled with a plethora of lacunae, interpolations, taboo terms, and incongruences. Even the table of contents reads like a mélange of different texts and genres.<sup>55</sup> In fact, it was this textual turbidity that led Jin to *not* list it—one of the few works in any of the bibliographic lists to be discussed but determined unlistable.<sup>56</sup> All of this seems to point away from the possibility that *Chunqiu fanlu* is *Dong Zhongshu*, as Lu has suggested. Ban Gu appears to confirm this:

```
仲舒所著,皆明經術之意。及上疏條教,凡百二十三篇。而說《春秋》
事得失,《聞舉》、《玉杯》、《蕃露》、《清明》、《竹林》之屬,
復數十篇,十餘萬言,皆傳於後世。掇其切當世施朝廷者著於篇。
```

All of Zhongshu's compositions elucidated the meaning of the classical arts. As for his memorials submitted to the throne and items of instruction, they totaled [123] *pian*. His expositions of the success and failure of affairs in the *Spring and Autumn*, such writings as "Heard and Promoted," "Jade Cup," "Luxuriant Gems," "Pure Brightness," and "Bamboo Grove" came to an additional several tens of *pian*, amounting to more than a hundred thousand characters. All were transmitted to later generations. I selected portions which were pertinent at the time to his service in the court and thus wrote this chapter [of *Han shu*].<sup>57</sup>

That is to say, memorials to the throne and other writings totaled 123 *pian*, which is the length of *Dong Zhongshu*; however, expositions on the

<sup>54.</sup> Ge Hong, 2.4. Michael Loewe also lists this work in dating the appearance of the title *Chunqiu fanlu*. Michael Loewe, *Dong Zhongshu*, *a 'Confucian' Heritage and the Chunqiu fanlu* (Leiden: Brill, 2011), 191. Of course, the *Xijing zaji* as it stands could also have been attributed to Ge Hong by someone of a later date. William Nienhauser has advanced the idea that it was produced between 500–525, based on internal textual evidence. See Nienhauser, "Once again, the Authorship of the *Hsi-ching tsa-chi* (Miscellanies of the Western Capital)," *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 98.3 (July–Sept. 1978), 219–36. For an overview of possible authorial candidates, see David Knechtges, "Xijing zaji," in *Ancient and Early Medieval Chinese Literature: A Reference Guide*, *Part Three*, ed. David Knechtges and Taiping Chang (Leiden: Brill, 2014), 1648–55.

<sup>55.</sup> Queen and Major have argued that "the notion that the anonymous compiler drew from multiple source texts is further supported by the *Chunqiu fanlu*'s chapter titles, which differ in length, and the principles of naming chapters appear to change as one moves through the text." *Luxuriant Gems*, 20–21.

<sup>56.</sup> See Jin Dejian, Sima Qian suo jian shu kao, 138–44.

<sup>57.</sup> *Han shu*, 56.2525–26. Translation from Queen and Major, *Luxuriant Gems*, 648, with minor variations. Specifically, *Han shu* states 123 chapters, yet Queen and Major accidentally listed 120. The number is corrected here. Also, Gary Arbuckle's reading is used for the final sentence, as it fits with a pattern seen in several chapters of *Han shu*. See Arbuckle, "Restoring Dong Zhongshu," 56–57.

*Annals* numbered "an additional several tens of *pian*." It is curious that none of the scholars discussed this passage because Ban Gu lists here actual works penned by Dong Zhongshu elucidating the *Annals*. Of the pieces listed, "Luxuriant Gems," "Jade Cup," and "Bamboo Grove" are the first three chapters of the received *Chunqiu fanlu*.<sup>58</sup>

Turning to Shi ji, surpassing the single tangential correlation that Zhang pointed out between Chunqiu fanlu and Shi ji 130, there are actually seven other passages in Shi ji 130, as well as another instance in Shi *ji* 14, that match up with sections from seven chapters in *Chunqiu fanlu.*<sup>59</sup> Of these, two correlate with content in "Jade Cup" and one with "King Zhuang of Chu" 楚莊王.<sup>60</sup> According to Su Yu 蘇輿 (1874–1914), "King Zhuang of Chu" was originally entitled "Luxuriant Gems"; however, since it was the first chapter in the collection, its title was appropriated as the title of the entire collection and the first three characters of the piece were used instead as its title.<sup>61</sup> Thus the parallel content between passages in Shi ji 130 and the first few chapters of Chunqiu fanlu, when connected to titles listed in Ban Gu's biography, gives credence to the claim that Sima Qian saw and used Dong Zhongshu's writings on the Annals. Listing the individual names of these chapters is preferable to Lu's title, as they are as close to reflecting what Sima Qian saw as present textual indications allow.

### Da Dai liji

The case of *Da Dai liji* is similar to *Chunqiu fanlu*, only much more straightforward. In the summary remarks in *Shi ji* 1, Sima Qian writes, "I observed that the *Annals* and *Guo yu* explicate clearly 'Wu di de' and

<sup>58. &</sup>quot;Heard and Promoted" and "Pure Brightness" seem to have been lost during or after Eastern Han.

<sup>59.</sup> For a detailed analysis of these passages in *Shi ji* 130 and *Chunqiu fanlu* see Wu Ruyu 吳汝煜, *Shi ji lungao* 史記論稿 (Nanjing: Jiangsu jiaoyu, 1986), 6–7.

<sup>60.</sup> The other correlating passages come from "Wang dao" 王道, "Mieguo shang" 滅國上, "Meng hui yao" 盟會要, "Zhong zheng" 重政, and "Yu xu" (twice). While these could potentially be writings of Dong Zhongshu, there is some uncertainty; see Queen and Major, *Luxuriant Gems*, 27. Thus, they are not listed here.

<sup>61.</sup> Su Yu, *Chunqiu fanlu yizheng* 春秋繁露義證 (Beijing: Zhonghua, 1992), 2. Queen and Major further substantiate Su's explanation, showing that using the first few characters of a chapter's content to name a chapter is highly uncharacteristic of titles in *Chunqiu fanlu*. What's more, they list chapters 1–5 in *Chunqiu fanlu* as being the writings of Dong Zhongshu (27). They later equivocate somewhat on this point by saying, "We conclude from all this material that the authoritative voice in chapters one through five could be that of either Huwu Sheng or Dong Zhongshu, but more likely the latter ... Clearly it is not possible, based on the surviving sources, to prove definitively that the first five chapters represent the teachings of Dong Zhongshu, but we believe that it is most likely the case"; Queen and Major, *Luxuriant Gems*, 64.

	"Wudi de"	"Di xi xing"	"Xia xiao zheng"
Luo	×	×	×
Takigawa	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Lu	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Jin	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Lai	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Zheng	Da Dai liji		
Zhang	Da Dai liji		

Table 3 Listings for Da Dai liji in each bibliography

'Di xi xing.'"(予觀《春秋》、《國語》,其發明〈五帝德〉、〈帝繫姓〉章矣).<sup>62</sup> Then in the summary remarks in *Shi ji* 2, Sima Qian states, "Confucius followed the Xia calendar; men of learning, it seems, have [thus] widely circulated 'Xiao xiao zheng'"(孔子正夏時,學者多傳〈夏小正〉云).<sup>63</sup> Sima Zhen glosses all three texts as being from *Da Dai liji*.

Zheng and Zhang were the only scholars who listed these several texts under this appellation, possibly taking their lead from Sima Zhen. Doing so, however, is clearly anachronistic, since "Da Dai" is a sobriquet of Dai De who lived during the reign of Emperor Xuan of Han 漢宣帝 (r. 74–48 B.C.E.), and Emperor Xuan's ascension to the throne was not until thirteen years after Sima Qian's assumed death. Ban Gu's "Treatise on Literature" states,

漢興,魯高堂生傳《士禮》十七篇。訖孝宣世,后倉最明。戴德、戴 聖、慶普皆其弟子,三家立於學官。

When the Han arose, Gao Tangsheng from Lu transmitted *Shili* in seventeen *pian*. Up to the reign of Emperor Xuan the Filial, Hou Can was the most renowned. Dai De, Dai Sheng, and Qing Pu were all his students. The three of them each had their learning included in the imperial schools.<sup>64</sup>

The "Treatise on Literature" does not record *Da Dai liji*, which has led many to the conclusion it was not compiled until later. Regardless of when it was compiled, we can safely conclude that when Sima Qian wrote of "Wudi de," "Di xi xing," and "Xia xiao zheng" these texts were not yet a part of its compilation.

<sup>62.</sup> Shi ji, 1.46.

<sup>63.</sup> Shi ji, 2.89.

<sup>64.</sup> Han shu, 30.1710. For a discussion of the possible meanings of xueguan, see William Nienhauser, The Grand Scribes Record (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2016), vol. 10, 268n5. In Chinese, see Lü Zongli 呂宗力, Zhongguo lidai guanzhi da cidian (xiudingban) 中國歷代官制大辭典(修訂版) (Beijing: Shangwu, 2015), 602.

What form these texts took before or during Sima Qian's time is not well known. Fang Xiangdong 方向東 believes that they were part of *Guwen ji* 古文記:

今之《禮記》和《大戴禮記》不是大、小戴所輯,而是他們用來教授生 員的資料,源自《古文記》一百三十篇的內容,編輯成書約在東漢章帝 時期。《大戴禮記》成書應在東漢鄭玄之前。

The present *Book of Rites* and *Da Dai liji* were not compiled by the two Dais. Rather they were materials the two Dais used in teaching their students. The material came from the contents of the 130 *pian* of *Guwen ji*. They were compiled into book form around the reign of Emperor Zhang in Eastern Han. *Da Dai liji* was likely compiled in the Eastern Han before Zheng Xuan's time."<sup>65</sup>

Not much is known about *Guwen ji*, at least not enough to list it as the main source for these three texts. What is known is that Sima Qian was quoting them as individual *pian*. And, as Jeffry Riegel observes,

It appears, in fact, that as late as the White Tiger Hall debates of 79 the critical editing which separated out the 49 p'ien of the present *Li chi* had not yet taken place, since sections from that text, from *Ta tai li chi* and others not occurring now in either of these, are simply quoted by the title of their p'ien and are not identified as comping from one or the other collection.<sup>66</sup>

Given their uncertain relationship with *Guwen ji* and the misleading nature of citing *Da Dai liji* as the source, listing the three texts by their titles avoids all issues of textual pedigree and seems to reflect better Sima Qian's interaction with them.

On a related note, Lai Mingde cites an annotation in Suoyin that states,

```
〈五帝德〉、〈帝繫姓〉皆《大戴禮》及《孔子家語》篇名。以二者皆
非正經,故漢時儒者以為非聖人之言,故多不傳學也。
```

"Wudi de" and "Di xi xing" are chapter names in *Da Dai li* and *Kongzi jiayu*. Since both of these works are not true classics, many classicists in Han times did not view them as containing words by the Sage. As such most did not transmit or teach them.<sup>67</sup>

<sup>65.</sup> Fang Xiangdong, Da Dai liji huijiao jijie 大戴禮記匯校集解 (Beijing: Zhonghua, 2008), 3.

<sup>66.</sup> See Jeffrey Riegel, "Li chi," in *Early Chinese Texts: A Bibliographical Guide*, ed. Michael Loewe (Berkeley: UC Berkeley Institute of East Asian Studies, 1994), 294–95. 67. *Shi ji*, 1.47.

#### Lai then uses this quotation to assert that

由於「儒者或不傳」, 史遷可能沒有閱讀到這兩篇文獻的原貌, 但是他 卻能夠從《春秋》、《國語》中領悟出其旨趣來。

Because "some classicists did not transmit them," it is possible that Sima Qian did not read these two pieces in their original form (i.e., he did not see them); however, he could understand their gist from reading the *Annals* and *Guo yu*.<sup>68</sup>

Dorothee Schaab-Hanke has outlined, however, that Sima Zhen likely was purposeful in his dismissal of these sources, given that he wrote "Sanhuang benji" 三皇本紀 to correct a deficiency and error that he saw in Sima Qian's work—that is, he took issue with the fact that *Shi ji* started with the Five Emperors and not with the Three Sovereigns.<sup>69</sup>

Rather than reading this gloss as a possible indication that Sima Qian did not read these two texts (yet Lai lists them as sources anyway), Han Zhaoqi 韓兆琦 has outlined a more viable interpretation, namely that *Zuo zhuan* and *Guo yu* contain some parts that explain clearly points made in "Wudi de" and "Di xi xing."<sup>70</sup> Had Sima Qian not read these two pieces, it would be hard to ascertain how the content of *Zuo zhuan* (*Zuoshi chunqiu*) and *Guo yu* actually explicated the arguments in "Wudi de" and "Di xi xing."

Even more fundamental to the issue of Sima Qian's sources is the fact that a difference exists between textual transmission during scholarly instruction to one's disciples and the contents of archived records. That is to say, what texts were transmitted or not from teacher to pupil during Western Han does not have a direct bearing on Sima Qian's access to archival records, especially at a time when all the works under heaven were collected in the Grand Scribe's repositories. Sima Qian is indeed working on a fundamentally different plane than the average teacher-scholar in Western Han. It is for this reason that *Shi ji* contains occasional references to works being widely circulated or commonly transmitted, or the opposite. Sima Qian seems consciously aware of his unique access to a broader range of texts than others enjoyed.

<sup>68.</sup> Lai, Sima Qian, 27.

<sup>69.</sup> See Dorothee Schaab-Hanke, "Sima Zhen weihe yao buzheng Shi ji de shangguguan?"司馬貞為何要補正《史記》的上古觀? in Tianti, shenti yu guoti: huixiang shijie de hanxue 天體、身體與國體: 迴向世界的漢學, ed. Zhu Pingci 祝平次 and Yang Rubin 楊儒賓 (Taipei: National Taiwan University Press, 2005), 145-84.

<sup>70.</sup> Han Zhaoqi, *Shi ji jianzheng* 史記箋證 (Nanchang: Jiangxi renmin, 2004), 58. Zhang Dake has a similar interpretation. See Zhang Dake, *Shi ji wenxian yu bianzuan xue yanjiu*, 47.

### **Clarification from Unearthed Texts**

In many summary remarks at the end of individual chapters, Sima Qian discusses scholarly issues and contemporary theories in an attempt to settle disputes and correct errors.<sup>71</sup> Despite this clear effort to imbue certain chapters with an authoritative scholarly tone, other passages in *Shi ji* are equivocal, contradictory, or otherwise unclear. This, combined with texts lost over the centuries, has led to misreadings and doubts by later scholars. Nevertheless, similar to the impact the discovery of oracle bones had in fleshing out Shang history and correcting related scholarly misinterpretations, many discovered texts over the last century have shed light on answers for issues in *Shi ji* scholarship.

After the clarification provided by unearthed texts, it is interesting to note that in certain issues, obfuscation stemmed more from scholarly doubt and misreadings rather than from the text itself. *Shi ji* often gives clues to a correct reading in these instances, especially when coupled with relevant passages from Ban Gu's "Treatise on Literature" and other later bibliographic compilations. This section will look at the instances of *Sun Bin bingfa* 孫臏兵法 (Sun Bin's Art of War) and "Kongshi shu" 孔氏書 (Mr. Kong's Writings).

### Sun Bin bingfa

Sima Qian bundled into one chapter the biographies of Sun Wu 孫武, Sun Bin 孫臏, and Wu Qi 吳起 (*Shi ji* 65), all of whom exhibited exceptional abilities in military strategy. Therein he explicitly states that Sun Wu wrote *Sunzi bingfa* 孫子兵法 and Sun Bin wrote *Sun Bin bingfa*. Despite this, later scholarly doubts have swirled in a dizzying array of possible permutations, including whether Sun Wu was a real person, whether Sun Wu and Sun Bin might be the same person, and whether there was even an actual work called *Sun Bin bingfa*.<sup>72</sup> This last doubt is reflected in the fact that several bibliographies do not list *Sun Bin bingfa* as a source for *Shi ji*.

That the true nature of Sun Wu and Sun Bin, as well as the works attributed to them, has long been a vexed issue is due in part to Sun Bin's name. In a word, "Bin" does not seem like a real name. Having been deluded by Pang Juan 龐涓, he was punished by having his feet cut off but was identified by *bin* (a punishment where one's kneecaps

<sup>71.</sup> Relevant chapters include *Shi ji* 1, 4, 15, 44, 61, 69, 86, 87, and 97.

<sup>72.</sup> See, for example, Qian Mu 錢穆, Xian-Qin zhuzi xinian 先秦諸子繁年 (Hong Kong: University of Hong Kong Press, 1956), 262-63.

	0 1 5	
	Sunzi bingfa	Sun Bin bingfa
Luo	$\checkmark$	×
Takigawa	✓	×
Lu	Sun Wuzi bingfa 孫武子兵法	$\checkmark$
Jin	✓	×
Lai	$\checkmark$	×
Zheng	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Zhang	$\checkmark$	1

Table 4 Listings for *Sunzi bingfa* and *Sun Bin bingfa* in each bibliography

were removed).<sup>73</sup> His using *bin* as a name opened the door for much interpretive leeway, leading some later scholars (such as Qian Mu 錢穆, 1895–1990) to assume that Sun Wu was, in fact, Sun Bin's name before his mutilation.

Sima Qian's word choice added to the lack of clarity. In their respective biographies, uniform and distinct appellations were not used. Sun Wu's biography simply states, "Sunzi Wu was from Qi" (孫子武者,齊人也).<sup>74</sup> The rest of Sun Wu's biography identifies him as "Sunzi" a total of ten times. In Sun Bin's biography it states, "More than one hundred years after Sun Wu died there was Sun Bin" (孫武既死,後百餘歲有孫 臏); then he is identified with the same "Sunzi" eight times. Moreover, the same appellation is used for both persons in the summary remarks,

<sup>73.</sup> The punishment bin has been interpreted in the past to mean either (1) removing the kneecap(s) or (2) cutting off of a foot or feet (or toes). Pinpointing the exact meaning in relation to Sun Bin has been somewhat problematic due to a confusion of terms. Zheng Xuan's 鄭玄 (127-200) commentary states: "Yue is 'to cut off the foot'; Zhou changed bin to yue" (刖, 斷足也; 周改「臏」作「刖」) (Zhouli zhushu 周禮注疏, 36.539). Duan Yucai 段玉裁 (1735-1815) reads this to mean that in pre-Zhou times bin (removal of kneecap) was the punishment, but in Zhou it was changed to yue (cutting off of a foot). In the Han dynasty, this changed to cutting off the toes. Furthermore, bin was more damaging than *yue*, for the latter would still allow the punished to walk using a special shoe. Shuowen jiezi zhu 說文解字注 (Taipei: Hanjing wenhua, 1983), 2B.32B-33A. It seems most likely that Sun Bin, who lived during Eastern Zhou, was subject to yue, which was the designated form of this mutilating punishment at the time but used bin as a euphemism for the punishment. Shen Jiaben 沈家本 also mentions this possibility, stating that self-renaming was a practice at the time. He cites Ying Bu 英布 (d. 195 B.C.E.) as an example, as he changed his name to Qing Bu 黥布 after having his face tattooed in punishment; see Lidai xingfa kao 歷代刑法考 (Beijing: Zhonghua, 1985), 199.

<sup>74.</sup> Li Renjian 李人鑒 holds that this is proof that Sun Wu's biography is an interpolation. For his full argument see Li Renjian, *Taishigong shu jiaodu ji* 太史公書校讀記 (Lanzhou: Gansu renmin, 1998), 982–83.

世俗所稱師旅,皆道《孫子》十三篇、《吳起兵法》。世多有,故弗 論,論其行事所施設者。語曰:「能行之者未必能言,能言之者未必 能行。」孫子籌策龐涓明矣,然不能蚤救患於被刑。吳起說武侯以形 勢不如德,然行之於楚,以刻暴少恩亡其軀。悲夫!

The common custom in talking of military matters is to speak of *Sunzi* in thirteen *pian* and *Wu Qi bingfa*. These are widely available in society, so I have not discussed these here. Instead, I have discussed how they went about doing things. It is said, "Those who can do something cannot necessarily explain it, and those who can explain something cannot necessarily do it." Sunzi's schemes against Pang Juan were brilliant, and yet he could not save himself from the earlier disaster of being subject to corporal punishment. Wu Qi admonished Marquis Wu [of Wei] that difficult topography is not as important as virtue [in ruling a kingdom], and yet when he went to Chu, his cruelty and harshness cost him his life. What a pity!"<sup>75</sup>

Then, in *Shi ji* 130 Sima Qian writes, "Sunzi had his feet cut off and then discussed military tactics" (孫子臏腳,而論兵法).<sup>76</sup> Sima Qian's word-ing led Jin to conclude that Sun Bin wrote *Sunzi bingfa*, arguing that Sima Qian lists two authors for *Sunzi bingfa*—Sun Wu in *Shi ji* 65 and Sun Bin in *Shi ji* 130.<sup>77</sup> The overuse of the honorary title Sunzi and a lack of clear titles for their works then seems to have given rise to these misunder-standings and misreadings.

Despite the fact that both Sun Wu and Sun Bin are referred to as Sunzi in the biography, we cannot conclude that Sima Qian made one of their biographies out of whole cloth; rather, he had a textual basis for including both persons in the chapter. Indications that point in this direction include the following: 1) Sun Wu's biography is brief while Sun Bin (of a later date) enjoys a more detailed treatment. This is in line with how *Shi ji* functions as a whole, with the increase of available historical records as

77. Jin, Sima Qian suo jian shu kao, 400-401.

<sup>75.</sup> *Shi ji*, 65.2168. Sima Qian shows the same propensity to gloss over texts common in Western Han society with *Sima bingfa* 司馬兵法. See below. Regarding the phrase *shi duo you* 世多有, two possible interpretations for *shi* are *jinshi* 今世 or *shishang* 世上. Nienhauser favors the former and translates the graph as "our generation" (*The Grand Scribe's Records*, vol. 7, 45). The latter is common among vernacular translations produced by Chinese scholars (such as Zhang Dake, Han Zhaoqi, etc.). This phrase *shi duo you*, or a variant *shi duo you zhi* 世多有之, also appears in *Shi ji* 62 and 74. Another variant is found in *Shi ji* 63, where, in speaking of Han Fei's writings, the phrase *xuezhe duo you* 學者多有 (was common among men of learning) is used. If military strategies were part of the Qin ban on books, "our generation" would seem appropriate. However, since they were not, "society" as juxtaposed with "men of learning" seems to fit better. Thus it is used here.

<sup>76.</sup> Shi ji, 130.3300.

events approach the Qin and Han dynasties. 2) The mention of Sun Bin and his *bingfa* in *Shi ji* 130 is part of seven texts Sima Qian lists as resulting from personal misfortune.<sup>78</sup> The other six works listed were clearly extant in the Western Han, leaving little room to doubt *Sun Bin bingfa* was as well. 3) Ban Gu records both works in his "Treatise on Literature,"<sup>79</sup> and given Yan Shigu's 顔師古 (581–645) annotations, it is likely that Sun Bin's work was still extant in the Tang dynasty. 4) *Zhanguo ce* also mentions Sun Bin, in conjunction with Wu Qi.<sup>80</sup>

Of even stronger persuasion are unearthed documents that substantiate Sima Qian's biography. Specifically, a cache of bamboo texts was discovered in a Han tomb at Yinqueshan 銀雀山, Shandong 山東 in 1972 containing the texts *Sun Bin bingfa* and *Sunzi bingfa*. *Sun Bin bingfa* contained thirteen *pian*, totaling over ten thousand characters. While this number varies from what *Shi ji* and *Han shu* record, the editorial group believes it is because the copy is incomplete.<sup>81</sup> Also in the cache were copies of other military strategy texts, including *Liudao* 六韜 and *Weiliaozi* 尉繚子. That the tomb's occupant had a fondness for military strategy has finally put to rest the misunderstandings regarding Sun Wu's and Sun Bin's biographies. As both works are now known to be separate compositions, they should be listed in separate entries, as Lu, Zheng, and Zhang have done.

On a related note, Chen Zhi 陳直 holds that *Shi ji* 65 may contain some of the text that is now lost, citing the following passage from Sun Bin's biography: "Tian Ji desired to move troops to Zhao. Sunzi [Sun Bin] said, 'To defuse an argument one does not employ fists and to stop a fight one does not bind or restrain'" (田忌欲引兵之趙,孫子曰:夫解雜亂紛糾者 不控捲,救鬬者不搏撠).<sup>\$2</sup> He notes that

「捲」為「拳」字異文,「撠」為「戟」字繁文,兩字均從手者,是以 字從義,蓋太史公據戰國古文舊簡直書者。

<sup>78.</sup> Included in this list are Zhouyi 周易, the Annals, "Lisao" 離騷, Guo yu, Lülan 呂覽 (known now as Lüshi chunqiu), and "Shuinan" and "Gufen" (chapters from Hang Fei's book). This list may have been inspired by Han Fei's list in "Shuinan," as several figures are seen in both lists. Chen Qitian 陳啟天, Zengding Hanfeizi jiaozhi 增訂韓非子校釋 (Taipei: Taiwan Shangwu, 1969), 303. The primary difference between the two is Han Fei lists more than ten worthy individuals whose way was blocked, while Sima Qian focus on seven whose way was blocked and who turned (either earlier or later) to the written word.

<sup>79.</sup> *Han shu*, 30.1756–57. As for why *Shi ji* cites 13 chapters, but *Han shu* lists 82, see Jin Dejian, *Sima Qian suo jian shu kao*, 389–98.

<sup>80.</sup> See Liao Wenyuan 繆文遠, Zhanguo ce xin jiaozhu 戰國策新校注 (Chengdu: Bashu shushe, 1998), 387.

<sup>81.</sup> Yinqueshan Han mu zhujian zhengli xiaozu 銀雀山漢墓竹簡整理小組, Yinqueshan Han mu zhujian (yi) 銀雀山漢墓竹簡(壹) (Beijing: Wenwu, 1985), 6.

<sup>82.</sup> *Shi ji*, 65.2163.

*Juan* 捲 is a variant of *quan* 拳 and *ji* 撠 is an elaborate form of *ji* 戟. Both characters have the hand radical in them. Thus the characters indicate the meaning. It is likely that the Grand Scribe directly copied ancient characters from old Warring States bamboo strips.<sup>8</sup>

The passage does read like content in the first four chapters of *Sun Bin bingfa*, where Sun Bin answers questions posed by rulers. However, no corresponding passage exists in the unearthed text. Thus, it could very well represent a lost portion of the rediscovered text.

### "Kongshi shu"

In Sima Qian's conclusion to Confucius' biography in *Shi ji* 47 he states, "In reading Mr. Kong's writings, I have visualized what kind of person he was in my mind's eye" (余讀孔氏書, 想見其為人).<sup>84</sup> Despite this reference, none of the seven lists include "Kongshi shu," with only Luo giving it the following annotative reference: "'Kongshi shu' is not the name of a book; whether it refers to the *Analects* or other books cannot be verified." (孔氏書,非書之名,指《論語》抑他書,不可考).<sup>85</sup> Despite Luo's uncertainty, *Shi ji* 47 contains much-embedded information that aids in deciphering what Sima Qian is referring to with this generalized term.

Given the amount of material in Confucius' biography that does not correspond with the *Analects*, it is highly unlikely that "Kongshi shu" is solely referring to the *Analects*. The parts of *Shi ji* 47 that do not come from the *Analects* would have had to come from other sources. These would need to have content sufficient that, when coupled with content from the *Analects*, could induce the visualization Sima Qian experienced. Thus, they would need to be similar in nature, containing recordings of Confucius' life, speech, actions, and so forth. That such records existed is demonstrable, as they were in ready abundance in the Warring States and Qin–Han periods.<sup>86</sup> For example, in the *Mencius* we see many citations of Confucius' teachings and life experience that are not found in the *Analects*. The "Xici" 繁辭 and "Wenyan" 文言 sections of *Yizhuan* 

<sup>83.</sup> Chen Zhi, Shi ji xin zheng 史記新證 (Tianjin: Tianjin renmin, 1979), 122.

<sup>84.</sup> *Shi ji*, 47.1947.

<sup>85.</sup> Luo, "Cong Shi ji benshu kao Shi ji benyuan," 43.

<sup>86.</sup> Discussion here is not meant to imply that *Shi ji* 47 was composed entirely of excerpts from the *Analects* and from whatever else *Kongshi shu* implies. Content from the three commentaries on the *Annals, Guo yu*, and other works was also used. For a more in-depth discussion of these sources, see Li Longxian 李隆獻, "Xian-Qin Hanchu wenxian zhong de 'Kongzi xingxiang'" 先秦漢初文獻中的「孔子形象」, *Wenyuzhe* 文 與哲 2004.12, 59–65.

#### TEXTUAL SOURCES OF SHI JI

shu" in each bibliography		
	"Kongshi shu"	
Luo	$\odot$	
Takigawa	×	
Lu	×	
Jin	×	
Lai	×	
Zheng	×	
Zhang	×	

Table 5 Listings for "Kongshi shu" in each bibliography

易傳 contain frequent "The Master said" (zi yue 子曰) citations.<sup>87</sup> Moreover, during Western Han many other Confucius-themed works were in circulation, not the least of which are the documents reportedly found in Confucius' old residence<sup>88</sup> and newly discovered texts such as "Kongzi shi lun" 孔子詩論,<sup>89</sup> Rujiazhe yan 儒家者言,<sup>90</sup> and the "Zhidao" 智道 chapter of the Qi Analects.<sup>91</sup> Shi ji also records a register of Confucius' disciples in circulation at the time.<sup>92</sup>

The sources of these works can be clustered into three general categories. First, documents and writings that were passed down,<sup>93</sup> either by his disciples (as was the case with pre-*Analects* recordings) or by his

88. See Han shu, 30.1706.

90. See "Rujiazhe yan shiwen"《儒家者言》釋文, Wenwu 1981.8, 13-19.

91. This last text was discovered only quite recently (2015) and has not been formally published in its entirety. However, from the archeological report and the pictures of the bamboo slip published therein, we can read the beginning of the text. The name of the text, "Zhidao" 智道, was on one side of the slip and its first few lines on the other. See Yang Jun 楊軍 and Xu Changqing 徐長青, "Nanchang shi Xi-Han Haihunhou mu" 南昌市西漢海昏侯墓, in *Kaogu* 考古 2016.7, 61. It should be noted that some content matches a passage from the "Yan Hui" 顔回 chapter of *Kongzi jiayu* 孔子家語. See Yang Zhaoming 楊朝明 and Song Lilin宋立林, eds., *Kongzi jiayu tongjie* 孔子家語通解 (Jinan: Qilu shushe, 2013), 229.

92. For a more exhaustive list of texts in the Warring States and early Han containing content on Confucius' teachings and life, see Chen Tongsheng 陳桐生, *Lun yu shi lun* 論語十論 (Guangzhou: Jinan University Press, 2012), 17, 23–24. See also Guo Yi 郭 沂, *Kongzi ji yu jiaobu* 孔子集語校補 (Jinan: Qilu shushe, 1998).

93. See Wang Guowei 王國維, Guantang ji lin 觀堂集林 (Beijing: Zhonghua, 2010 reprint), 309.

<sup>87.</sup> Qu Wanli 屈萬里 has dated these to sometime after Mencius but before Sima Qian. See Qu Wanli, Xian-Qin wenshi ziliao kaobian 先秦文史資料考辨 (Taipei: Lianjing, 1983), 314.

<sup>89.</sup> See "'Kongzi shi lun' yishi" 〈孔子詩論〉譯釋, in Shanghai bowuguan cang Zhanguo Chu zhushu (yi) duben 上海博物館藏戰國楚竹書(一)讀本 (Taipei: Wanjuanlou, 2007), 1–76.

descendants (as what ostensibly seems to be the case in the work *Kongzi jiayu* recorded by Ban Gu<sup>94</sup>). Sima Qian's discussion at the end of *Shi ji* 47 shows how Confucius' tomb and residence gradually developed into a center of Confucian thought and teaching, which would also lend itself to serving as an archive for this purpose. Second, the unearthed documents in ancient script mentioned above. Third, writings that fall into the category of attribution (*tuoming* 託名) literature. The practice of attributing things to a higher historical authority was a widespread practice in the Warring States and Qin–Han periods. Confucius' fame meant that his name was commonly utilized in this fashion.

Given his access to imperial repositories, Sima Qian would likely have had an abundance of material on Confucius available to him. In fact, Sima Qian's culling anecdotes and happenings regarding Confucius' life from available writings is not unlike what Liu Xiang 劉向 (77–6 в.С.Е.) did when commissioned to reorganize the imperial archives that had fallen into disarray. Liu's resultant *Shuoyuan* 說苑 also contains many anecdotes on Confucius' life, further highlighting the amount of textual information that existed more than a half-century after Sima Qian died. Zuo Songchao 左松超 writes of Liu Xiang's work: "What is recorded in *Shuoyuan* came from other texts. Some of the recordings are from sources even earlier than *Hanshi waizhuan* or *Lüshi chunqiu*" (《說苑》所載,自 有所本,其中部分資料來源較《韓詩外傳》、《呂氏春秋》等書更早).95 Presumably, Sima Qian would have seen much of the same material.

A look at three examples of anecdotes from *Shi ji* 47 provides context on why "Kongshi shu" should be included in the bibliographic list. The first two anecdotes—Confucius discussing the two worthies from Jin and his comments about the attitude of a Gentleman—are best viewed through a study by Ning Zhenjiang 寧鎮疆 on the similarities of *Rujiazhe yan* and *Kongzi jiayu*, *Shuoyuan*, and *Shi ji* 47. Germane to the discussion here is his analysis of two phrases: "The Master said, 'Duzhu and Zeming are worthy ... from Jin'" (子曰: 犢主澤鳴晉國之賢曰) and "It was heard that a Gentleman is solemn about injury" (聞君子重傷回). Ning writes,

簡文「子曰:『犢主澤鳴,晉國之賢□ ... ... 』」,《說苑》為「孔 子曰:『夫澤鳴犢犨,晉國之賢大夫也』」。「犨」與「主」音近可 通,因此「犢主」實即「犢犨」,這樣看來,簡文與《說苑》基本相 同。.....《史記·孔子世家》作「竇鳴犢、舜華」,《家語》為「竇 犨鳴犢、舜華」,二書明顯為同一系統。.......簡文「聞君子重傷□」 ,《說苑》作「丘聞之,君子重傷其類者也」。簡文前後有殘損,然就

<sup>94.</sup> See Han shu, 30.1716.

<sup>95.</sup> Zuo Songchao, Shuoyuan jizheng 說苑集證 (Taipei: Guoli bianyiguan, 2001), 9.

所存看,二者差別並不大。《家語》、《史記》對應部分作「何則,君 子違傷其類者也」,《家語》、《史記》「何則」已不具備簡文、《說 苑》「聽聞」(「聞」)的原始表述。《家語》「重」作「違」,《史 記》作「諱」,「違」當是「諱」之訛,二者同出一源也很明顯的。

Text on the bamboo slips [from Rujiazhe yan records], "The Master said, 'Duzhu and Zeming are worthy ... from Jin,'" whereas Shuoyuan has, "Confucius said, 'Zeming and Duchou are worthy officials from Jin.' "Chou" is close in pronunciation to and can be used interchangeably with "zhu"; thus, "Duzhu" is actually "Duchou." From this perspective, the bamboo text is basically the same as Shuoyuan ... The "Hereditary House of Confucius" in Shi ji renders [their names] "Doumingdu and Shunhua." Jiayu records, "Douchou Mingdu and Shunhua"; [so] the two works clearly belong to the same textual vein ... In the bamboo text [it says], "It was heard that a Gentleman is solemn about injury," whereas Shuoyuan renders it "[I] Qiu heard it said, a Gentleman is solemn about injury to those who are like him." The bamboo slips are missing text before and after. However, from what is still extant, it is clear there is not much difference between the two. Corresponding parts in Jiayu and Shi ji are rendered "Why is this? A Gentleman avoids injury to those who are like him." The "why is this" in Jiayu and Shi ji is markedly different the original "I've heard it said" expression in the bamboo text and Shuoyuan. In Jiayu, "solemn" (zhong) is rendered "to go against" (wei); in Shi ji it is "to avoid" (hui). Wei is likely a corruption of hui. That the two works [i.e., Shi ji and Jiayu] have the same textual source is also clear.96

Scholars have determined that Han tomb no. 40 at Bajiaolang 八角廊 was sealed in Wufeng 五鳳 3 of Emperor Xuan (i.e., 55 B.C.E.), which means that it was only some thirty years after Sima Qian's death. Furthermore, the passages above are found in *Shi ji* 47 but not in the *Analects*. These anecdotes from Confucius' life then can reasonably be assumed to have been recorded by Sima Qian via a different text.

A second example comes from a cache of texts discovered in 1977 in Han tombs at Shuanggudui 雙古堆, Fuyang 阜陽 county. Besides copies of *Cangjie pian* 倉頡篇, *Shi jing* 詩經, and *Zhouyi* 周易, there were also some damaged wooden and bamboo slips containing writings similar in style to the *Analects*.<sup>97</sup> The tomb belonged to Xiahou Ying's 夏侯嬰 son Xiahou Zao 夏侯灶. Xiahou Ying died in 172 B.C.E., meaning his son lived

<sup>96.</sup> Ning Zhenjiang 寧鎮疆, "Bajiaolang Han jian Rujiazhe yan yu Kongzi jiayu xiangguan zhangci shuzheng"八角廊漢簡《儒家者言》與《孔子家語》相關章次疏證, Guji zhengli yanjiu xuekan 5 (Sept. 2004), 9–10.

<sup>97.</sup> See Anhui sheng wenwu gongzuodui, "Fuyang Shuanggudui Xi-Han Ruyang Hou mu fajue baogao" 阜陽雙古堆西漢汝陽侯墓發掘報告, *Wenwu*, 1978.8, 12–31.

before Sima Qian's time. One damaged bamboo slip has on it "Confucius came to the river and sighed." (孔子臨河而歎). This again correlates with passages in *Shi ji 47, Jiayu*, and *Shuo yuan*, but not the *Analects*.98

Given *Shuo yuan* was produced after Sima Qian and scholars' general belief that *Jiayu* was a product of Wang Su, these unearthed documents show that portions of *Shi ji* 47 that do not match the *Analects* do match other records and these records existed before or around Sima Qian's time. Furthermore, given the textual alignment of *Shi ji* and *Jiayu*, as well as *Rujiazhe yan* with *Shuoyuan*, they may show different textual traditions in Western Han regarding Confucius' life.<sup>99</sup> This gives reason to believe that such records comprised or were included in Sima Qian's generalized term "Kongshi shu." Since it can be demonstrated there existed actual records separate from the *Analects*, this source (or these sources) should be added to the bibliographic list of *Shi ji* sources using Sima Qian's term: "Kongshi shu."

### **Overlooked Sources**

Scholarly effort spanning nearly one hundred years has still not yielded a complete and comprehensive list of source texts for *Shi ji*. Granted, due to the number of texts that have been lost over the last two millennia, it is unlikely that a finalized and comprehensive list will ever be compiled. Despite this, there is still much more that can be mined from *Shi ji* based on the text itself.

Historically there has existed a strong bias against non-canonical and "apocryphal" books; in these lists there is also a bias against materials not in book form or of book length. This aspect is manifest in Jin, Zheng, and Zhang specifically focusing on "books seen by Sima Qian"; and while Luo, Takigawa, and Lu all used *cai* 材 (materials) as their scope of inclu-

<sup>98.</sup> See Yao Juan 姚娟, "Xinxu, Shuoyuan wenxian yanjiu"《新序》、《說苑》文獻 研究 Ph.D. dissertation (Huazhong shifan daxue 華中師範大學, 2009), 177.

<sup>99.</sup> The content or origin of *Kongzi jiayu* recorded by Ban Gu is unknown. Li Xueqin 李學勤 believes that *Jiayu* was perhaps compiled by Kong Anguo, Kong Xi 孔僖, Kong Jiyan 孔季彥, and Kong Meng 孔猛, and that *Rujiazhe yan* is the original form of *Jiayu*. See Li Xueqin, "Zhujian *Jiayu* yu Han-Wei Kongshi jiaxue" 竹簡《家語》與漢魏孔氏家 學, *Kongzi yanjiu* 孔子研究 1987.2, 61. There are likely differences between the original *Jiayu* and the current received version. For more on the similarities and differences between corresponding parts in *Shi ji* 47 and the received *Jiayu*, see Hans van Ess, "Einige Anmerkungen zur Biographie des Konfuzius im *Shih-chi* und vergleichbaren Stellen im *K'ung-tzu chia-yü*," *Oriens Extremus* 50 (2011), 157–80 and "Einige Anmerkungen zur Biographie die Wanderungen zurück nach Lu," *Oriens Extremus* 52 (2013), 215–62.

sion, their lists only contain titles of books too. Lai alone lists "books and other documents" (*shuji he wenxian* 書籍和文獻). Yet, texts falling under the category "other documents" are numerous in *Shi ji*. These include the lyrics of ballads, poems, transcriptions of stele inscriptions (especially in *Shi ji* 6), court records, imperial edicts, memorials to the throne, and epistolary writings. These play a unique role in the construction of individual chapters. Examples of overlooked works include "Tiying shang Han Wendi shu" 緹縈上漢文帝書 (Tiying's memorial to Emperor Wen of Han), *Sima Rangju bingfa* 司馬穰苴兵法 (Sima Rangju's Art of War), and "Zigong shui Tian Chang" 子貢說田常 (Zigong Persuades Tian Chang).

# "Tiying shang Han Wendi shu"

Lai Mingde is the only one to include "Tiying shang Han Wendi shu" in his bibliographic list. He gives no explanation for his reasoning; rather he simply quotes a passage from the "Biographies of Bian Que and Cang-gong" 扁鵲倉公列傳:

文帝四年中,人上書言(淳于)意,以刑罪當傳西之長安。意有五女, 隨而泣。意怒,罵曰:「生子不生男,緩急無可使者!」於是少女緹縈 傷父之言,乃隨父西。上書曰:「妾父為吏,齊中稱其廉平,今坐法當 刑。妾切痛死者不可復生,而刑者不可復續,雖欲改過自新,其道莫 由,終不可得。妾願入身為官婢,以贖父刑罪,使得改行自新也。」 書聞,上悲其意,此歲中亦除肉刑法。

In the fourth year of Emperor Wen, a memorial was submitted denouncing (Chunyu) Yi [i.e., Cang-gong]. He was to be transferred to Chang'an in the west for punishment. Yi had five daughters, who wept [at the news]. Enraged, Yi shouted, "I have fathered no sons and thus have no one to send in times of crisis!" His youngest daughter, Tiying, was distraught over his words, and thus followed her father west. She submitted a memorial, saying, "Your maidservant's father was a lowlevel official who was known throughout Qi for his integrity. Now he is sentenced to corporal punishment. Your maidservant is pained most poignantly that the dead come not back to life, and that those mutilated cannot live as before. Despite their desires to start anew, no path lies before them and they are forever damned. Your maidservant desires to offer herself as a slave of the court to atone for her father's crimes, thus enabling him to the opportunity to change his ways." When the memorial had been read, the Emperor was moved to compassion by its meaning. That year, he abolished corporal punishment.<sup>100</sup>

100. Shi ji, 105.2795.

	Tiying shang Han Wendi shu
Luo	×
Takigawa	×
Lu	×
Jin	×
Lai	1
Zheng	×
Zhang	×

Table 6 Listings for "Tiying shang Han Wendi shu" in each bibliography

Such a contribution to Western Han society is exemplary in many facets and should not be overlooked nor left unlisted. The lexical markers *shangshu yue* 上書曰 and *shu wen* 書聞 seem to indicate that Sima Qian recorded verbatim the memorial of this girl speaking truth to power, underscoring the importance this act had in effecting the abolishment of mutilating punishments in the capital and perhaps throughout the empire.<sup>101</sup>

It is worth noting that a comparable passage in *Han shu* shows another important aspect of this affair. The "Treatise on Punishment and Law" 刑法志 records,

```
書奏天子,天子憐悲其意,遂下令曰:「制詔御史: ......其除肉刑,
有以易之;及令罪人各以輕重,不亡逃,有年而免。具為令。」
```

The memorial was submitted to the Son of Heaven, who was moved to compassion by its meaning. He then issued an edict to the imperial censor: ... corporal punishment should be abolished and something instituted in its stead. [The emperor] also commands that in finding people guilty, it should be done according to the gravity of their crimes. If they do not flee the punishment, when their sentence is up they will

<sup>101.</sup> It is worth noting that a somewhat similar instance occurred during the reign of Duke Jing of Qi 齊景公 (d. 490 B.C.E.). *Yanzi chunqiu* 晏子春秋 records a girl in Qi pleading for the life of her condemned father after his inebriation brought him into contact with a tree protected explicitly by official edict. The girl gains an audience with Yan Ying 晏嬰, who, after hearing her impassioned persuasion, convinces the duke to change the laws and thus spare the man's life. See Olivia Milburn, *Yanzi chunqiu* (Leiden: Brill, 2016), 204–7. Whether Chunyu Tiying knew of this anecdote from Qi history and gained inspiration thereby or whether daughters pleading for their fathers (in Qi) is just an inevitable permutation in legal history, it does not reduce her contribution to Han law and Emperor Wen's legacy.

be stripped of their office and be made a commoner. These are to be drafted formally into law.<sup>102</sup>

Mutilating punishments were abolished and lashings selected as a replacement. The result, as Ban Gu records, was, "Outside the court, the law was known for its light punishments. Inside the courts, however, criminals still died. Those who would have had their right toes cut off were executed instead. Those who would have had their left toes removed were now given five hundred lashings. Those who would have had their nose removed were given three hundred. Most died." (外有輕刑之名,內實殺人。斬右止者又當死。斬左止者笞五百,當劓者笞三百,率多死).<sup>103</sup>

Thus, while the memorial did bring about reform, the imperial censor and other officials who held the power to decide on punishments were reluctant to relinquish control that comes from such measures. The court merely switched mutilating punishments for what mostly ended up being capital punishment. Regardless, Lai Mingde is right in including it in the list of source texts. Not only does it have great historical value, it is also an important element in Sima Qian's crafting a benevolent and virtuous image of Emperor Wen.

### Sima Rangju bingfa

Luo and Takigawa believed that Sima Qian read Sima fa 司馬法, while Jin, Lai, Zheng, and Zhang listed the work as Sima bingfa 司馬兵法. Lu Nanqiao instead lists Sima Rangju bingfa. These discrepancies stem from the mention of these two books in "The Biography of Sima Rangju" 司馬 穰苴列傳 (Shi ji 64), and the fact that in Shi ji 130 Sima Qian used the title Sima fa instead of Sima bingfa.

That Sima Qian both saw and read the work *Sima bingfa* is clear from his summary remarks in *Shi ji* 64:

余讀《司馬兵法》,閎廓深遠,雖三代征伐,未能竟其義,如其文也, 亦少褒矣。若夫穰苴,區區為小國行師,何暇及《司馬兵法》之揖讓 乎?世既多《司馬兵法》,以故不論,著穰苴之列傳焉。

<sup>102.</sup> *Han shu*, 23.1098. Liu Xiang, who like Sima Qian and Ban Gu had access to imperial records, also records this memorial in *Lienü zhuan* 列女傳. See Anne Kinney, *Exemplary Women of Early China: The Lienü Zhuan of Liu Xiang* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2014), 133–34. It should be apparent the textual contribution the Simas, Lius, and Bans made came in large part from this access to court repositories.

<sup>103.</sup> *Han shu*, 23.1099. For an in-depth treatment of this issue, see Charles Sanft, "Six of One, Two Dozen of the Other: The Abatement of Mutilating Punishments under Han Emperor Wen," *Asia Major* 18.1 (2005), 79–100.

	Sima bingfa	Sima Rangju bingfa
Luo	Sima fa	×
Takigawa	Sima fa	×
Lu	×	$\checkmark$
Jin	1	×
Lai	1	×
Zheng	1	×
Zhang	$\checkmark$	×

Table 7 Listings for *Sima bingfa* and *Sima Rangju bingfa* in each bibliography

I read *Sima bingfa*. It was vast and profound. Even all of the punitive expeditions from the Three Dynasties together could not exhaust its implications. Its writing style, however, is slightly excessive. As for Rangju, he merely led the army of a small state. When would he ever have an opportunity [to use] the courtesies in *Sima bingfa*? Since *Sima bingfa* is in wide circulation, I have not discussed it here. Instead, I have written the biography of Rangju."<sup>104</sup>

The title of the work, however, may actually have been *Sima fa*. In addition to its mention in *Shi ji* 130, a passage from it is directly quoted in a memorial by Zhufu Yan 主父偃 in *Shi ji* 112. The quotation is prefaced with "*Sima fa* states" 司馬法曰.<sup>105</sup> *Fayan* 法言 also cites the work as *Sima fa*.<sup>106</sup> Given this textual evidence, *Sima (bing)fa* should be listed as a source for *Shi ji*.

What is less clear is whether *Sima Rangju bingfa* should be listed. The key to understanding the nature of this work lies in Sima Qian's view of Sima Rangju, a general from Qi 齊 known as Tian Rangju 田穰苴. In the quotation above, Sima Qian's query "When he would ever have an opportunity [to use] the courtesies in *Sima bingfa*?" seems to invite a pejorative reading. However, its meaning is just the opposite. The term *hexia* 何暇 is used four times in *Shi ji*. Twice it is used in its standard meaning of "unable to give attention to something due to other pressing matters."<sup>107</sup> There also is an extended meaning indicating "an opportunity or occasion to do something (not necessarily urgent) that is outside

<sup>104.</sup> Shi ji, 64.2160. This translation reads shao bao 少褒 as shaowei kuazhang 稍微誇張, following Zhang Dake. See Shi ji lunzan jishi, 254.

<sup>105.</sup> Shi ji, 112.2954.

<sup>106.</sup> See Michael Nylan, trans., *Exemplary Figures/Fayan* (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2013), 64–65.

<sup>107.</sup> See Shi ji, 4.129 and 122.3154.

one's scope of attention or duty." An example of this is found in *Shi ji* 56, which records that Liu Bang 劉邦, still King of Han 漢, is upset that Wei Wuzhi 魏無知 recommended Chen Ping 陳平 to him, given rumors that Chen Ping was less moral than would be expected. Wei's response was, "Behaving like Wei Sheng or Xiao Ji [historical figures known for their moral behavior] will not help in winning battles. [Given that we are at war] when would my Lord have occasion to make use of such?" (今有尾生、孝己之行而無益處於勝負之數,陛下何暇用之乎?)<sup>108</sup> Sima Qian's comment that Tian Rangju would not be able to make use of the courtesies in the work due to the small scope of his environs parallels this. Tian Rangju has the ability to use them, but not the circumstances. Furthermore, Sima Qian records Yan Ying's praise that Tian Rangju is "a man whose refined manner [could] win the loyalty of his hosts and whose martial spirit [could] awe his adversaries." (其人文能附眾,武 能威敵).<sup>109</sup> Thus, his portraval is of one who is refined, martial, awe-inspiring, and talented in elucidating the ancient compendium of military strategy. In other words, Sima Qian found the embodiment of military strategies and techniques in him.

According to Sima Qian, all the expeditions of the Three Dynasties could not exhaust the content of the ancient compendium of military strategies, tactics, and protocol known as *Sima (bing)fa*.<sup>110</sup> Since Tian Rangju could master (but not apply) them all in his own limited sphere, we can only conclude that his skill was transcendent. Due to Rangju's military acumen, "King Wei of Qi commissioned officials to research and expound on the ancient *Sima bingfa* and to add to it Rangju['s tactics]. Because of this, it was called *Sima Rangju bingfa*." (齊威王使大夫追論古 者《司馬兵法》而附穰苴於其中,因號曰《司馬穰苴兵法》).<sup>111</sup>

Of the seven scholars, Lu was the only one who listed *Sima Rangju bingfa*; however, he did not list *Sima bingfa*. His annotations show that he combined the sentence "I read *Sima bingfa*" with King Wei of Qi's request, and thus listed *Sima Rangju bingfa*. However, it is not clear if he viewed them as the same work or as two versions of the same text. Based on Sima Qian's description, it would be difficult to argue they are the same work. There could, however, be an argument made that

<sup>108.</sup> Shi ji, 64.2054.

<sup>109.</sup> Nienhauser, *The Grand Scribe's Records*, vol. 7, 33. For more on how these two statements can be viewed as Sima Qian's theme for the biography, see Li Jingxing 李景 星, *Sishi pingyi* 四史評議 (Changsha: Yuelu shushe, 1986), 61–62.

<sup>110.</sup> Zhang Dake has linked this work with the title *Junli Simafa* 軍禮司馬法 (Zhang Dake, *Shi ji lunzan jishi*, 253). Ban Gu's "Treatise" notes that *Junli Simafa* has 155 chapters (*Han shu*, 30.1709). That is twenty-five more chapters than Sima Qian's own immense work! A compendium indeed!

<sup>111.</sup> *Shi ji*, 64.2160.

Sima Rangju bingfa is an "updated and expanded" edition of Sima bingfa, with the primary premise being text from Sima bingfa was used in Sima Rangju bingfa. Nevertheless, the phrase zhuilun 追論, rendered here as "to research and expound on," is rather non-descriptive in terms of understanding the extent of textual reworking that occurred. Since we do not have both works at our disposal to compare, it is impossible to determine how much the latter resembles the former. Given the change in title and in content, this study views them as two separate works and argues they should be listed as such.

# "Zigong Persuades Tian Chang"

This final example is one that is not mentioned in any of the source lists.<sup>112</sup> In *Shi ji* 67, Sima Qian lists seventy-seven disciples of Confucius. Biographical details, however, are only available for the first half of the disciples and are quite limited in length. The most noticeable exception to this is Zigong, whose lengthy biography is comprised primarily of an account of his persuading Tian Chang in Qi to not attack Lu 魯 but rather Wu 吳 instead.

This vignette is found (with some varying details) in several other works, including *Kongzi jiayu*, *Yuejue shu* 越絕書, and *Wu Yue Chunqiu* 吳越春秋. As John Lagerwey has noted, *Wu Yue chunqiu* from Eastern Han is largely a reproduction of content from *Zuo zhuan*, *Guo yu*, and *Shi ji*.<sup>113</sup> As such it cannot be considered a source text. Also, as mentioned earlier, *Kongzi jiayu* is not widely accepted as an authentic source of historical material (although unearthed documents are substantiating an increasing portion of its contents) or even a Western Han production. However, research on *Yuejue shu*, despite its being compiled in Eastern Han, seems to point to a proper place in the genre of pre-Qin and Han accretion literature.<sup>114</sup>

The passage in *Shi ji* 67 correlates with the "Chen Cheng Heng" 陳 成恆 chapter of *Yuejue shu*. The ostensible compilers Yuan Kang 袁康 and Wu Ping 吳平 divided up content in *Yuejue shu* into inner and outer chapters and also into canonical texts (*jing*) and traditions (*zhuan*) based on the source's reliability. "Chen Cheng Heng" falls in the inner/traditions quadrant. As Olivia Milburn points out, this means it is not only "one of the core texts of the *Yuejue shu*" but also "seems to be the product of just one hand … almost certainly dating to the Qin dynasty."<sup>115</sup> She

<sup>112.</sup> I am indebted to the anonymous reviewer who brought this to my attention.

<sup>113.</sup> See John Lagerwey, "Wu Yüeh ch'un ch'iu," in Early Chinese Texts, 473.

<sup>114.</sup> Olivia Milburn, *The Glory of Yue: An Annotated Translation of the* Yuejue shu (Leiden: Brill, 2010), 38.

<sup>115.</sup> Milburn, The Glory of Yue, 206.

states that philological evidence points to the chapter being a product of the Qin dynasty, as it uses the term *qianshou* 黔首 (the common people) and characters that were taboo in Western Han.

A relatively high degree of similarity exists between the accounts in *Yuejue shu* and *Shi ji*. This has led Axel Schuessler and Michael Lowe to state "'Ch'en Ch'eng heng' in *chüan* no. 7, is identical, almost verbatim, with text that appears in *Shih chi* 67" and to further speculate that "in view of its identity with text in the *Shih chi*, it is likely that 'Ch'en Ch'eng heng' did not derive from an original *Yüeh chüeh shu*."<sup>116</sup> A close reading reveals that although some recorded speech is the same in the two passages, the passages as a whole are far from "verbatim." The *Shi ji* version exhibits the telltale signs of editing common in other of Sima Qian's rewritings—the passage is shorter, the flow of the narrative more to the point, and language more economical. In short, it is highly more likely that "Chen Cheng Heng" (or an earlier version) was the source text used for the *Shi ji* passage rather than the opposite.

To further substantiate the possibility that this was a pre-Han account, Zigong's traveling to Qi to prevent an attack on Lu is mentioned in *Han Feizi*韓非子 and in *Mozi*墨子.<sup>117</sup> The *Hanfei zi* account is brief and somewhat dubious.<sup>118</sup> However, the *Mozi* account, while also brief, parallels with Sima Qian's version and contains details also found in *Shi ji* that are not found in the *Yuejue shu* or *Kongzi jiayu* versions.<sup>119</sup>

Given the various evidence outlined above, it is likely that Sima Qian primarily used the "Chen Cheng Heng" account (or its prototype) in crafting the main portion of Zigong's biography. As such, this chapter should be listed as a source text.

### Conclusion

Griet Vankeerberghen has asserted, "Authorship, in such cumulative texts, is located in discriminating selection and superior organization."<sup>120</sup> And Stephen Durrant has stated that Sima Qian "is responsible for the narrative choices that have led to the completed text, and those choices,

<sup>116.</sup> Axel Schuessler and Michael Lowe, "Yüeh chüeh shu," in *Early Chinese Texts*, 490–91.

<sup>117.</sup> See Chen Qitian, Zengding Hanfeizi jiaozhi, 33 and Sun Yirang 孫詒讓, Mozi jiangu 墨子間詁 (Taibei: Heluo tushu, 1975), 9.42.

<sup>118.</sup> Takigawa Kametarō, Shiki kaichū kōshō, 67.20–21.

<sup>119.</sup> *Mozi* and *Shi ji* list two more Qi officials in addition to Bao Mu 鮑牧 and Yan Yu 晏圉, namely Gao Zhaozi 高昭子 and Guo Huizi 國惠子.

<sup>120.</sup> Griet Vankeerberghen, "Texts and authors in the *Shi ji*," in *China's Early Empires: A Re-appraisal*, ed. Michael Nylan and Michael Loewe (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010), 478.

even when they involve little more than quotation from older sources, can be taken to reflect the intentions of the Han historian."<sup>121</sup> Yet, if scholarship continues to take (and misquote) Ban Biao's statement on *Zuoshi chunqiu*, *Guo yu*, etc. as Sima Qian's source list, it will be impossible to know the length of his "discriminating selection" or fully understand "the intentions of the Han historian." Thus, working toward a more complete knowledge of the texts that Sima Qian referenced and assimilated into his *Shi ji* is critical. Simply put, the degree to which the sources of *Shi ji* as a whole, and of individual chapters in particular, are identified is the degree to which we can assess his authorship and understand his message.

Over the last century, seven scholars have worked to compile bibliographic lists of works mentioned or used in Shi ji. Over time these lists have grown in length. While an overall expansion has occurred, it has come via varying additions and deletions among the different lists. If all bibliographies were combined, Zhang's-the most populous to datewould only contain seventy-five percent of that total. If Sima Qian's use of source texts is to be effectively explored, the next step would be to compile a master list of the seven bibliographies and then fine tune it using the principles outlined in this study. Additional texts cited or mentioned in Shi ji need to be added to the list. Those added will go beyond the limited scope of "books" to include memorials to the throne, poems, letters, documents, and other shorter texts-as much as they can be identified. The importance of these individual pieces of writing in historical studies is especially manifest when one considers the effect of the many pieces Ban Gu added to Han shu when copying from Shi ji.122 The clarity and angles these shorter works provide to the historical figures recorded therein make them critical to assessing Sima Qian's view and use of source materials.

Such a list will provide a foundation upon which the actual work of understanding this aspect of authorship—further exploring the way Sima Qian incorporated his sources into the *Shi ji* narrative—can be fully realized. In this regard, we can turn again to Ban Biao's summary comments on *Shi ji*. As far as can be ascertained, Ban Biao was the first to give us a preliminary and brief analysis of Sima Qian's adaptations of source materials:

遷之所記,從漢元至武以絕,則其功也。至於採經摭傳,分散百家之 事,甚多疏略,不如其本。

<sup>121.</sup> Durrant, The Cloudy Mirror, 130.

<sup>122.</sup> See Wu Fuzhu 吳福助, Han shu cailu Xi-Han wenzhang tantao 漢書採錄西漢文章 探討 (Taipei: Wenjin, 1988).

Of that which Qian recorded, his merit lies in the period from the beginning of Han up to [Emperor] Wu, where it breaks off. As for his collage of the Classics and their commentaries, with the doings of the hundred schools scattered throughout, it is sketchy and full of holes. It is nothing like what is in the original records.<sup>123</sup>

This assessment is but an extremely brief synopsis of Ban Biao's reading of the text. Much more exploration and explanation remain to be conducted. That is not to say that this is wholly unexplored territory. Several articles have been written on this aspect of *Shi ji*. Karlgren's exploration of grammatical appropriation and Nienhauser's article on the "Hereditary House of Jin" are two such examples. Yet, much more of the *Shi ji* text awaits to be dissected and analyzed by mapping each chapter and their use of source texts. It is within the appropriation, paraphrasing, and combining of source materials—along with the passing over of these materials—where Sima Qian's creative genius remains to be fully uncovered.

找出《史記》文獻來源:重審過去研究成果以擬更全面的研究方法

### 余其濬

## 提要

有關《史記》作者的各個層面,目前仍有許多無法澄清之處,儘管如此,《史記》的文獻來源與司馬遷如何採用這些文獻二事尚有可探討 之餘地。自 1920年代至今,前後有七位來自中、日、臺的學者分別列 出司馬遷編纂《史記》所參見、引用的書單。本文彙集他們的一些成 果來加以分析、比較,目的是彰顯一些基本原則可用以編纂更全面的 書目,進而對這本傑作有更深入的瞭解。

**Keywords**: Sima Qian, *Shi ji*, source texts, bibliography, authorship 司馬遷、史記、文獻來源、書目、作者

https://doi.org/10.1017/eac.2018.10 Published online by Cambridge University Press

<sup>123.</sup> *Hou Han shu*, 40a.1325. Ban Gu altered his father's original assessment, giving Sima Qian more credit and less criticism. See *Han shu*, 62.2737.